SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

FORM 10-Q

Quarterly report pursuant to sections 13 or 15(d)

Filing Date: 2013-01-14 | Period of Report: 2012-11-30 SEC Accession No. 0001193125-13-012008

(HTML Version on secdatabase.com)

FILER

CYTODYN INC

CIK:1175680| IRS No.: 753056237 | State of Incorp.:CO | Fiscal Year End: 0531 Type: 10-Q | Act: 34 | File No.: 000-49908 | Film No.: 13528330 SIC: 2834 Pharmaceutical preparations

Mailing Address 5 CENTERPOINTE DRIVE, 5 CENTERPOINTE DRIVE, SUITE 400 LAKE OSWEGO OR 97035 LAKE OSWEGO OR 97035

Business Address SUITE 400 971-2040382

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, DC 20549

FORM 10-Q

☑ QUARTERLY REPORT UNDER SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended November 30, 2012

□ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

For the transition period from ______ to _____

Commission File Number: 000-49908

CYTODYN INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Colorado (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) 75-3056237 (I.R.S. Employer or Identification No.)

5 Centerpointe Drive, Suite 400 Lake Oswego, Oregon (Address of principal executive offices)

97035 (Zip Code)

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code) (971) 204-0382

(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes \boxtimes No \square

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (Section 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes \boxtimes No \square

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large Accelerated Filer

Accelerated Filer

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act): Yes 🗆 No 🗵

On January 3, 2013, there were 30,016,349 shares outstanding of the registrant's no par value common stock.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| PART I | PAGE 3 |
|---|--------------|
| Item 1. Financial Statements. | 3 |
| ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT' S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATION | <u>s.</u> 15 |
| ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK. | 18 |
| ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES. | 18 |
| PART II | 19 |
| ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS. | 19 |
| ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS. | 19 |
| ITEM 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS. | 19 |
| ITEM 3. DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES. | 19 |
| ITEM 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES. | 19 |
| ITEM 5. OTHER INFORMATION. | 19 |
| ITEM 6. EXHIBITS. | 20 |
| | |

PART I

Item 1. Financial Statements.

CytoDyn Inc. (A Development Stage Company) Consolidated Balance Sheets

| | November 30, 2012 | May 31, 2012 |
|---|-------------------|---------------|
| | (unaudited) | |
| Assets | | |
| Current assets: | | |
| Cash | \$1,429,656 | \$284,991 |
| Prepaid expenses | 34,038 | 65,982 |
| Deferred offering costs | 559,440 | 677,327 |
| Total current assets | 2,023,134 | 1,028,300 |
| Furniture and equipment, net | 1,071 | 800 |
| Intangibles | 3,500,000 | _ |
| Other assets | 38,927 | 41,735 |
| | \$5,563,132 | \$1,070,835 |
| Liabilities and Shareholders' Equity (Deficit) | | |
| Current liabilities: | | |
| Accounts payable | \$1,102,547 | \$831,336 |
| Accrued liabilities | 316,226 | 150,573 |
| Indebtedness to related parties | 47,601 | 74,493 |
| Accrued interest payable | 53,245 | 40,618 |
| Accrued salaries | 462,270 | 189,249 |
| Stock rescission liability | 3,096,500 | 3,749,000 |
| Total current liabilities | 5,078,389 | 5,035,269 |
| Long-term liabilities | | |
| Investor convertible notes, net | 257,303 | - |
| Convertible notes payable | 9,000 | 9,000 |
| Total liabilities | 5,344,692 | 5,044,269 |
| Shareholders' equity (deficit): | | |
| Series B convertible preferred stock, no par value; 400,000 shares authorized, 96,100 | | |
| and 98,900 shares issued and outstanding at November 30, 2012 and May 31, | | |
| 2012, respectively | 405,718 | 451,993 |
| Common stock, no par value; 100,000,000 shares authorized, 29,906,371 and | | |
| 28,636,530 outstanding at November 30, 2012 and May 31, 2012, respectively; | | |
| 30,106,371 and 28,836,530 issued at November 30, 2012 and May 31, 2012, | | |
| respectively | 15,855,329 | 15,150,26 |
| Additional paid-in capital | 16,021,750 | 8,020,533 |
| Common stock payable | - | 388,000 |
| Common and preferred stock subject to rescission | (3,096,500) | (3,749,000 |
| Treasury stock, at cost, 200,000 shares held at November 30, 2012 and May 31, 2012, | (3,030,500) | (3, 749, 000) |
| • • • • • • • • • • • • • • | (100,000) | (100,000 |
| respectively | (100,000) | (100,000 |

| Additional paid-in capital - treasury stock | 290,313 | 299,297 |
|---|--------------|--------------|
| Accumulated deficit on unrelated dormant operations | (1,601,912) | (1,601,912) |
| Accumulated deficit during development stage | (27,556,258) | (22,832,606) |
| Total shareholders' equity (deficit) | 218,440 | (3,973,434) |
| | \$5,563,132 | \$1,070,835 |

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

CytoDyn Inc. (A Development Stage Company) Consolidated Statements of Operations (Unaudited)

| | Three Months Ended November 30, | | Six Months Ended November 30, | | October 28, 2003 through |
|--|---------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------------|---------------|--------------------------|
| | 2012 | 2011 | 2012 | 2011 | November 30, 2012 |
| Operating expenses: | | | | | |
| General and administrative | \$1,267,669 | \$1,011,383 | \$3,768,292 | \$1,652,186 | \$20,230,184 |
| Amortization & depreciation | 434 | 392 | 825 | 1,230 | 183,687 |
| Research and development | 161,000 | 169,179 | 221,455 | 342,639 | 2,980,950 |
| Legal fees | 214,426 | 310,842 | 465,230 | 654,365 | 3,355,861 |
| Total operating expenses | 1,643,529 | 1,491,796 | 4,455,802 | 2,650,420 | 26,750,682 |
| Operating loss | (1,643,529) | (1,491,796) | (4,455,802) | (2,650,420) | (26,750,682) |
| Interest income | _ | - | - | _ | 1,627 |
| Extinguishment of debt | 50,426 | - | 50,426 | - | 387,768 |
| Interest expense: | | | | | |
| Interest on convertible debt | (304,847) | _ | (304,847) | (2,063) | (1,041,773) |
| Interest on notes payable | (10,536) | (5,603) | (13,429) | (11,705) | (153,198) |
| Loss before income taxes | (1,908,486) | (1,497,399) | (4,723,652) | (2,664,188) | (27,556,258) |
| Provision for taxes on income | _ | _ | _ | _ | - |
| Net loss | \$(1,908,486) | \$(1,497,399) | \$(4,723,652) | \$(2,664,188) | \$(27,556,258) |
| Constructive preferred stock dividends | <u>\$</u> - | <u>\$</u> - | <u>\$-</u> | \$ - | \$(6,000,000) |
| Convertible preferred stock dividends | \$- | \$- | \$(1,400) | \$ | \$(98,693) |
| Net loss applicable to common shareholders | \$(1,908,486) | \$(1,497,399) | \$(4,725,052) | \$(2,664,188) | \$(33,654,951) |
| Basic and diluted loss per share | \$(0.06) | \$(0.07) | \$(0.16) | \$(0.12) | \$(2.24) |
| Basic and diluted weighted average common shares outstanding | | | | | |
| | 29,866,073 | 22,290,982 | 29,396,092 | 22,290,982 | 15,041,220 |

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

CytoDyn Inc. (A Development Stage Company) Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (Unaudited)

| | Six Months Ended | | October 28, 2003 | |
|---|------------------|---------------|-------------------|--|
| | November 30, | | through | |
| | 2012 | 2011 | November 30, 2012 | |
| Cash flows from operating activities | | | | |
| Net loss | \$(4,723,652) | \$(2,664,188) | \$(27,556,258) | |
| Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used by operating activities: | | | | |
| Amortization & depreciation | 825 | 1,230 | 183,687 | |
| Loss on disposal of furniture and equipment | - | 3,146 | 3,146 | |
| Amortization of original issue discount | 257,303 | 2,063 | 976,568 | |
| Extinguishment of debt | (50,426) | - | (387,768) | |
| Purchased in-process research and development | - | - | 274,399 | |
| Stock-based compensation | 2,540,164 | 791,158 | 11,117,562 | |
| Changes in current assets and liabilities: | | | | |
| (Increase) decrease in prepaid expenses | 31,944 | 28,585 | (34,038) | |
| (Increase) decrease in other assets | 2,808 | (30,320) | (38,927) | |
| Increase in accounts payable, accrued interest and accrued | | | | |
| liabilities | 772,938 | 570,327 | 2,284,170 | |
| Net cash used in operating activities | (1,168,096) | (1,297,999) | (13,177,459) | |
| Cash flows from investing activities: | | | | |
| Asset acquisition of intangibles | (3,500,000) | _ | (3,500,000) | |
| Furniture and equipment purchases | (1,097) | _ | (22,180) | |
| Net cash used in investing activities | (3,501,097) | _ | (3,522,180) | |
| Cash flows from financing activities: | | | | |
| Capital contributions by president | - | _ | 15,748 | |
| Proceeds from notes payable to related parties | - | - | 705,649 | |
| Preferred stock dividends | - | - | (1,500) | |
| Payments on indebtedness to related parties | (26,892) | - | (266,882) | |
| Proceeds from notes payable issued to individuals | _ | _ | 145,000 | |
| Payments on notes payable issued to individuals | - | - | (34,500) | |
| Proceeds from convertible notes payable | 5,648,250 | _ | 6,334,250 | |
| Proceeds from the sale of common stock | _ | 390,000 | 8,966,072 | |
| Proceeds from Series B convertible preferred stock | _ | _ | 2,009,000 | |
| Purchase of treasury stock | _ | _ | (436,000) | |
| Proceeds from sale of treasury stock | - | - | 559,210 | |
| Deferred offering costs | _ | - | (1,029,940) | |
| Proceeds from issuance of stock of AITI acquisition | _ | _ | 512,200 | |
| Proceeds from issuance of stock of AGTI acquisition | - | - | 100,000 | |
| Proceeds from exercise of warrants | 192,500 | _ | 547,750 | |
| Net cash provided by financing activities | 5,813,858 | 390,000 | 18,126,057 | |
| Net change in cash | 1,144,665 | (907,999) | 1,426,418 | |
| Cash, beginning of period | 284,991 | 1,037,818 | 3,238 | |
| Cash, end of period | \$1,429,656 | \$129,819 | \$1,429,656 | |
| - | | | | |

| Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information: | | | |
|---|----------|-------------|----------|
| Cash paid during the period for: | | | |
| Income taxes | \$- | \$ - | \$- |
| Interest | \$48,664 | \$3,891 | \$28,055 |

CytoDyn Inc. (A Development Stage Company) Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (Unaudited)

| | Six Months Ended October 28, 2003 | | October 28, 2003 |
|--|-----------------------------------|-------------|-------------------|
| | November 30, | | through |
| | 2012 | 2011 | November 30, 2012 |
| Non-cash investing and financing transactions: | | | |
| Net assets acquired in exchange for common stock in CytoDyn/RexRay business | | | |
| combination | <u>\$-</u> | <u>\$-</u> | \$ 7,542 |
| Common stock issued to former officer to repay working capital advance | <u>\$-</u> | <u>\$-</u> | \$ 5,000 |
| Common stock issued for convertible debt | <u>\$-</u> | \$- | \$ 662,000 |
| Common stock issued for debt | \$- | <u>\$-</u> | \$ 245,582 |
| Common stock issued for accrued interest payable | <u>\$-</u> | <u>\$-</u> | \$ 20,956 |
| Options to purchase common stock issued for debt | \$- | <u>\$</u> - | \$ 62,341 |
| Original issue discount and intrinsic value of beneficial conversion feature related | | | |
| to debt issued with warrants | \$5,648,250 | <u>\$-</u> | \$ 6,376,516 |
| Common stock issued for preferred stock | \$- | <u>\$</u> - | \$ 167,500 |
| Treasury stock issued for prepaid services | \$- | <u>\$-</u> | \$ 118,291 |
| Common stock issued on payment of accounts payable | <u>\$</u> | <u>\$</u> - | \$ 49,000 |
| Preferred and common stock subject to rescission | \$652,500 | \$629,000 | \$ 3,096,500 |
| Amortization of deferred offering costs related to rescission liability | \$117,887 | 166,520 | \$ 316,194 |
| Common stock issued for Series B convertible preferred stock | \$14,000 | <u>\$</u> - | \$ 1,521,484 |
| Series B convertible preferred stock dividends | \$1,400 | <u>\$-</u> | \$ 98,693 |
| Accrued salaries related party contributed as capital | \$- | <u>\$-</u> | \$ 229,500 |
| Stock subscription receivable for options exercised | \$- | \$63,600 | \$ 63,600 |
| Constructive dividend | \$- | \$ | \$ 6,000,000 |

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

CYTODYN INC. (A DEVELOPMENT STAGE COMPANY) NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AS OF NOVEMBER 30, 2012 (UNAUDITED)

Note 1 - Organization

CytoDyn Inc. (the "Company") was incorporated under the laws of Colorado on May 2, 2002 under the name Rexray Corporation ("Rexray"). In October 2003, the Company (under its previous name RexRay Corporation) entered into an Acquisition Agreement with CytoDyn of New Mexico, Inc. Pursuant to the acquisition agreement, the Company acquired assets related to one of the Company's drug candidates, Cytolin, including the assignment of the patent license agreement dated July 1, 1994 between CytoDyn of New Mexico, Inc. and Allen D. Allen covering three United States patents, along with foreign counterpart patents, which describe a method for treating Human Immunodeficiency Virus ("HIV") disease with the use of monoclonal antibodies.

The Company entered the development stage effective October 28, 2003 upon the reverse merger and recapitalization of the Company and follows Financial Accounting Standard Codification No. 915, Development Stage Entities.

CytoDyn Inc. discovered and is developing a class of therapeutic monoclonal antibodies to address significant unmet medical needs in the areas of HIV and Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome ("AIDS").

Advanced Genetic Technologies, Inc. ("AGTI") was incorporated under the laws of Florida on December 18, 2006 pursuant to an acquisition during 2006.

On May 16, 2011, the Company formed a wholly owned subsidiary, CytoDyn Veterinary Medicine LLC ("CVM"), which explores the possible application of the Company's existing proprietary monoclonal antibody technology to the treatment of Feline Immunodeficiency Virus ("FIV"). The Company views the formation of CVM and the exploration of the application of its existing proprietary monoclonal antibody technology to FIV as an effort to strategically diversify the use of its proprietary monoclonal antibody technology.

Note 2 - Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Presentation

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP") and reflect all adjustments, consisting solely of normal recurring adjustments, needed to fairly present the financial results for these periods. The consolidated financial statements and notes are presented as permitted by Form 10-Q. Accordingly, certain information and note disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America have been omitted. The accompanying consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the financial statements for the fiscal years ended May 31, 2012 and 2011 and notes thereto in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2012, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on August 21, 2012. Operating results for the three and six months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the entire year. In the opinion of management, all adjustments consisting only of normal recurring adjustments necessary for a fair statement of (a) the results of operations for the three and six month periods ended November 30, 2012 and 2011 and the period October 28, 2003 through November 30, 2012, (b) the financial position at November 30, 2012, and (c) cash flows for the six month periods ended November 30, 2012 and 2011 and the period Security ended November 30, 2012 have been made.

Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of CytoDyn Inc. and its wholly owned subsidiaries, AGTI and CVM. All intercompany transactions and balances are eliminated in consolidation.

Reclassifications

Certain prior year amounts shown in the accompanying consolidated financial statements have been reclassified to conform to the fiscal 2012 presentation. These reclassifications did not have any effect on total current assets, total assets, total current liabilities, total liabilities, total shareholders' equity (deficit), or net loss.

Going Concern

The accompanying financial statements have been prepared on a going concern basis, which contemplates the realization of assets and the satisfaction of liabilities in the normal course of business. As shown in the accompanying consolidated financial statements, the Company is currently in the development stage with losses for all periods presented. The Company incurred a net loss of \$4,723,652 for the six months ended November 30, 2012, has an accumulated deficit of \$29,158,170, and a working capital deficit of \$3,055,255 as of November 30, 2012. These factors, among others, raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern.

The consolidated financial statements do not include any adjustments relating to the recoverability of assets and classification of liabilities that might be necessary should the Company be unable to continue as a going concern. The Company's continuation as a going concern is dependent upon its ability to obtain additional operating capital, complete development of one or more of its drug therapies, obtain U.S. Food & Drug Administration ("FDA") approval, outsource manufacturing of each such approved drug therapy, and ultimately to attain profitability. The Company intends to seek additional funding through debt and equity offerings to fund its business plan. There can be no assurance, however, that the Company will be successful in these endeavors.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of the condensed consolidated financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP") requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Cash

The Company considers all highly liquid debt instruments with original maturities of three months or less when acquired to be cash equivalents. The Company had no cash equivalents as of November 30, 2012 or May 31, 2012. Cash and cash equivalents are maintained at financial institutions and, at times, balances may exceed federally insured limits. The Company has never experienced any losses related to these balances. All of the Company's non-interest bearing cash balances were fully insured at November 30, 2012 due to a temporary federal program in effect from December 31, 2010 through December 31, 2012. Under the program, there is no limit on the amount of insurance for eligible accounts. Beginning January 1, 2013, insurance coverage reverts to \$250,000 per depositor at each financial institution, and our non-interest bearing cash balances may again exceed federally insured limits.

Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

The Company evaluates the carrying value of long-lived assets under U.S. GAAP, which requires impairment losses to be recorded on long-lived assets used in operations when indicators of impairment are present and the undiscounted future cash flows estimated to be generated by those assets are less than the assets' carrying amount. If such assets are impaired, the impairment to be recognized is measured by the amount by which the carrying amount of the assets exceeds the fair value of the assets. Assets to be disposed of are reported at the lower of the carrying value or fair value, less costs to sell. There were no impairment charges for the three and six months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011, and for the period October 28, 2003 through November 30, 2012.

Research and Development

Research and development costs are expensed as incurred.

Financial Instruments

At November 30, 2012 and May 31, 2012, the carrying value of the Company's financial instruments approximates fair value due to the short-term maturity of the instruments. The Company's notes payable have market rates of interest, and accordingly, the carrying values of the notes approximate the fair value.

Stock-Based Compensation

U.S. GAAP requires companies to measure the cost of employee services received in exchange for the award of equity instruments based on the fair value of the award at the date of grant. The expense is to be recognized over the period during which an employee is required to provide services in exchange for the award (requisite service period).

The Company accounts for common stock options and common stock warrants based on the fair market value of the instrument using the Black-Scholes option pricing model utilizing certain weighted average assumptions such as expected stock price volatility, term of the options and warrants, risk-free interest rates, and expected dividend yield at the grant date. The risk-free interest rate assumption is based upon observed interest rates appropriate for the expected term of the stock options. The expected volatility is based on the historical volatility of the Company's common stock at consistent intervals. The Company has not paid any dividends on its common stock since its inception and does not anticipate paying dividends on its common stock in the foreseeable future. The computation of the expected option term is based on the "simplified method," as the Company's stock options are "plain vanilla" options and the Company has a limited history of exercise data. For common stock options and warrants with periodic vesting, the Company recognizes the related compensation costs associated with these options and warrants on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period.

U.S. GAAP requires forfeitures to be estimated at the time of grant and revised, if necessary, in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from those estimates. Based on limited historical experience of forfeitures, the Company estimated future unvested option forfeitures at 0% for all periods presented.

Deferred Offering Costs

In connection with a stock rescission liability as discussed at Note 3, the Company has recorded approximately \$559,000 and \$677,000 in deferred offering costs as of November 30, 2012 and May 31, 2012, respectively. These deferred offering costs have been recorded as a current asset for the respective periods. The asset will be offset against equity and reduce equity at the end of the applicable period the investors described in Note 3 do not pursue their rescission rights and retain their shares. Conversely, if the investors pursue their rescission rights and forfeit their shares, the deferred offering costs will be expensed at that time.

Stock for Services

The Company periodically issues common stock, warrants and common stock options to consultants for various services. Costs for these transactions are measured at the fair value of the consideration received or the fair value of the equity instruments issued, whichever is more reliably measurable. The value of the common stock is measured at the earlier of (i) the date at which a firm commitment for performance by the counterparty to earn the equity instruments is reached or (ii) the date at which the counterparty's performance is complete.

Loss Per Common Share

Basic loss per share is computed by dividing the net loss by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted loss per share is computed by dividing net loss by the weighted average common shares and potentially dilutive common share equivalents. The effects of potential common stock equivalents are not included in computations when their effect is anti-dilutive. Because of the net losses for all periods presented, the basic and diluted weighted average shares outstanding are the same since including the additional shares would have an anti-dilutive effect on the loss per share calculation. Common stock options and warrants to purchase 17,968,340 and 7,948,076 shares of common stock were not included in the computation of basic and diluted weighted average common shares outstanding for the three and six months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, as inclusion would be anti-dilutive for these periods. Additionally as of November 30, 2012, 96,100 shares of Series B convertible

preferred stock can potentially convert into 961,000 shares of common stock, and \$5,648,250 of convertible debt can potentially convert into 7,531,000 shares of common stock.

<u>Table of Contents</u> Income Taxes

Deferred taxes are provided on the asset and liability method whereby deferred tax assets are recognized for deductible temporary differences and operating loss and tax credit carry forwards and deferred tax liabilities are recognized for taxable temporary differences. Temporary differences are the differences between the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and their tax bases. Future tax benefits for net operating loss carryforwards are recognized to the extent that realization of these benefits is considered more likely than not. Deferred tax assets are reduced by a valuation allowance when, in the opinion of management, it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized.

The Company follows the provisions of FASB ASC 740-10 "Uncertainty in Income Taxes" (ASC 740-10). A reconciliation of the beginning and ending amount of unrecognized tax benefits has not been provided since there are no unrecognized benefits at May 31, 2012 or 2011 and since the date of adoption. The Company has not recognized interest expense or penalties as a result of the implementation of ASC 740-10. If there were an unrecognized tax benefit, the Company would recognize interest accrued related to unrecognized tax benefit in interest expense and penalties in operating expenses. The Company is subject to examination by the Internal Revenue Service and state tax authorities for tax years ending after 2008.

Note 3 - Rescission Liabilities

The Company's board of directors (the "Board") was advised by outside legal counsel that compensation the Company previously paid to an employee and certain other non-employees who were acting as unlicensed, non-exempt broker-dealers soliciting investors on behalf of the Company from April 15, 2008 to February 18, 2011 was a violation of certain state and possibly federal securities laws. As a result, such investors and potentially others have rescission or monetary claims ("Claims") against the Company, and the Company's liability for these potential Claims is now being properly reflected in the Company's financial statements. On March 16, 2011, the Company filed a Current Report on Form 8-K disclosing the potential rescission liability (the "Liability Disclosure"). On July 21, 2011, the Company filed a Current Report on Form 8-K disclosing its receipt of an SEC letter of inquiry and request for voluntary assistance in discovering information related to the Liability Disclosure. By letter dated January 3, 2012, the Division of Enforcement of the Securities and Exchange Commission notified the Company that the SEC had completed its informal investigation of the Company and had recommended no enforcement action be taken against the Company, or its officers, directors, or employees.

Rescission rights for individual investors and subscribers vary, based upon the laws of the states in which the investors or subscribers reside. Investments and subscriptions that are subject to rescission are recorded separately in our financial statements from shareholders' deficiency in the Company's balance sheet. As the statutory periods for pursuing such rights expire in the respective states, such amounts for those shares are reclassified to shareholders' deficiency. Investors who have sold their shares of capital stock of the Company do not have rescission rights, but instead have claims for damages, to the extent their shares were sold at a net loss, which is determined by subtracting the purchase price plus statutory interest and costs, if any, from the sale price.

Based on the Company's ongoing investigation, assuming there are no affirmative defenses or exemptions available to the Company, investors may have up to approximately \$6.4 million of federal and state Claims against the Company, as of the date of filing this Form 10-Q. These investor Claims could include approximately \$3.1 million of potential state or foreign jurisdiction Claims involving approximately 17 states and five foreign jurisdictions that may not be currently barred by the applicable statute of limitations or state law exemptions from broker-dealer registration requirements and these investors may also have overlapping federal Claims; the remainder could involve investors who do not have state law Claims, but who may have federal rescission or damages rights, if such rights can be proven to exist because of the Company's failure to disclose contingent liabilities related to the state and foreign jurisdiction Claims. The Company is continuing with its scientific and business plans in the ordinary course of business.

The Company estimates an amount that is a probable indicator of the rescission liability and recorded rescission liabilities for November 30, 2012 and May 31, 2012 of \$3,096,500 and \$3,749,000, respectively. These amounts represent the believed potential rescission liability as of the dates presented, including any contingent interest payable to investors who pursue their rescission rights, and forfeit their shares. For the purpose of calculating and disclosing rescission liability, the Company has assumed that portions of the state Claims are barred by the statutes of limitations of certain states based upon a literal interpretation of the applicable statute. Although the Company has assumed that affirmative defenses based upon the expiration of the statutes of limitations in these states may be generally available to bar these state Claims, it has not had legal counsel undertake a detailed analysis of case law that might apply to defer or avoid application of a bar to such claims; thus, if rescission claims are made for those assumed to be barred by a statute of limitations and such claims are contested by the Company, until such affirmative defenses are ruled upon in a proceeding adjudicating the rights at issue, no assurances can be made that, if asserted, such defenses would actually bar the rescission claims in these states.

The Company has considered methods to offer to rescind the previous investment purchase or subscription by persons who acquired or subscribed for such investments during the period April 15, 2008 to February 18, 2011, but is not actually pursuing any such methods. If circumstances warrant, the Company may commence a rescission offer to give each investor the opportunity to rescind or not rescind their investment (if not already sold) or subscription agreements or by certain shareholders between April 15, 2008 to February 18, 2011. Any rescission offer could address all or part of the Company's rescission liability relating to its federal and state securities laws compliance issues by allowing the investors covered by the rescission offer to rescind the underlying securities transactions and sell those back to the Company or recover funding provided with subscription agreements, as the case may be.

The Company entered into a seven-year Personal Services Agreement on August 4, 2008 (the "Contract") with Nader Pourhassan. It was subsequently determined that the compensation provided for under the Contract violated applicable securities laws. Such violations gave rise to the Company's rescission liability described above. It was unclear whether the Company had any defenses to payment, whether the Company had any rights to recover payments made to Dr. Pourhassan or others at his direction or as contemplated in the Contract (including payments in the form of securities), or whether, even if the Company does have such rights, Dr. Pourhassan (and perhaps others) would have certain equitable remedies that would entitle Dr. Pourhassan (and perhaps others) to set off against the Company's rights or would obligate the Company to make compensatory payments for services performed by Dr. Pourhassan (and others under his direction).

The Contract provided for compensation to Dr. Pourhassan at an annual salary of \$200,000. Additionally, as incentive compensation, Dr. Pourhassan's personal assistant and one additional person were each to receive 50,000 common shares for every \$500,000 in capital received by the Company through Dr. Pourhassan's efforts. On October 11, 2011, Dr. Pourhassan and the Company entered into a Mutual Release and Personal Services Termination Agreement (the "MRPSTA") which relieved the Company of liability for any claims of compensation under the Contract. Simultaneously with the signing of the MRPSTA, Dr. Pourhassan and the Company entered into a new Employment and Non-Compete Agreement whereby Dr. Pourhassan was appointed Managing Director of Business Development with an annual salary of \$200,000. Upon the signing of the MRPSTA, the Company at May 31, 2011 reversed all accrued stock compensation and deferred offering costs, as the Company had no further obligations under the Contract.

Note 4 - Convertible Instruments

During fiscal year 2010 the Company issued 400,000 shares of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock ("Series B") at \$5.00 per share for cash proceeds totaling \$2,009,000, of which 96,100 shares remain outstanding at November 30, 2012. Each share of the Series B is convertible into ten shares of the Company's common stock including any accrued dividend, with an effective fixed conversion price of \$.50 per share. The holders of the Series B can only convert their shares to common shares provided the Company has sufficient authorized common shares at the time of conversion. Accordingly, the conversion option was contingent upon the Company increasing its authorized common shares, which occurred in April 2010, when the Company's shareholders approved an increase to the authorized shares of common stock to 100,000,000. At the commitment date, which occurred upon such shareholder approval, the conversion option related to the Series B was beneficial. The intrinsic value of the constructive dividend increased and decreased additional paid-in capital by identical amounts. The Series B has liquidation preferences over the common shares at \$5.00 per share plus any accrued dividends. Dividends are payable to the Series B holders when declared by the board of directors at the rate of \$.25 per share per annum. Such dividends are cumulative and accrue whether or not declared and whether or not there are any profits, surplus or other funds or assets of the Company legally available. The Series B holders have no voting rights.

During the three months ended November 30, 2012, the Company issued \$5,648,250 in unsecured convertible notes (the "Notes") to investors for cash. Each Note is convertible at the election of the holder into common shares at a fixed conversion price of \$.75 per share. The principal on the Notes is payable in full between October 1, 2015 and November 30, 2015. The Notes bear interest at rates that range from 5% to 10% per year, payable in cash semi-annually in arrears beginning on April 1, 2013. In connection with the sale of the Notes, warrants to purchase a total of 7,530,676 common shares with exercise prices ranging from \$1.50 to \$2.00 per share were issued to the investors, which are currently exercisable in full and will expire between October 1, 2014 and November 30, 2014. The Company determined the fair value of the warrants using the Black-Scholes option pricing model utilizing certain weighted average assumptions such as expected stock price volatility, term of the warrants, risk-free interest rates, and expected dividend yield at the grant date. Additionally, at the commitment date, the Company determined that the conversion option related to the Notes was beneficial to the investors. As a result, the Company determined the intrinsic value of the conversion option utilizing the fair value of the warrants. The fair value of the warrants and the intrinsic value of the conversion option were recorded as a debt discount to the Notes, and a corresponding increase to additional paid-in capital. The respective debt discounts at the commitment dates exceeded the face amount of the Notes, and accordingly, the discounts were limited to the cash proceeds received from the Notes. The debt discounts are being amortized over the life of the Notes. During the three months ended November 30, 2012, activity related to the Notes were as follows:

| Face amount of notes | \$(5,648,250) |
|-------------------------------|---------------|
| Debt discounts | 5,648,250 |
| Amortization of debt discount | (257,303) |
| Carrying value of the notes | (257,303) |

Note 5 - Stock Options and Warrants

The Company has one stock-based equity plan at November 30, 2012. Pursuant to the 2004 Stock Incentive Plan, as amended (the "Plan"), which was originally adopted by the Company's shareholders in 2005, the Company was authorized to issue options to purchase up to 7,600,000 shares of the Company's common stock. As of November 30, 2012, the Company had 3,658,500 shares available for future stock option grants under the Plan. See Note 11 for information regarding the Company's 2012 Equity Incentive Plan, which was approved by the Company's shareholders on December 12, 2012.

During the six months ended November 30, 2012, the Company granted a total of 125,000 common stock options to directors with an exercise price of \$1.55 per share, which vest in quarterly increments over one year and have an expiration date of five years from the date of grant. The average grant date fair value related to these options was \$.92 per share.

During the six months ended November 30, 2012, the Company granted a total of 225,000 common stock options to employees with an exercise price of \$1.80 per share. Fifty percent of the options vested immediately, and 50% vest in October 2013. The options have an expiration date of three years from the date of grant. The average grant date fair value related to these options was \$.89 per share.

During the six months ended November 30, 2012, the Company granted a total of 515,000 common stock warrants to consultants with exercise prices ranging from \$1.00 to \$5.00 per share. The warrants have varying vesting terms, but will all be fully vested by April 2013. The expiration dates for the warrants range from September 2014 to October 2015. The average grant date fair value related to these warrants was \$.56 per share.

Related to certain settled litigation, as disclosed in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2012, the Company granted warrants for 750,000 common shares to consultants at an exercise price of \$.25 per share. All compensation expense associated with the warrants was recognized at May 31, 2012. The consultants exercised all the warrants during the six months ended November 30, 2012.

As discussed in Note 4, the Company issued warrants to purchase 7,530,676 common shares to investors. The grant date fair value of the warrants was \$.77 per share.

Net cash proceeds from the exercise of common stock warrants were \$192,500 for the six months ended November 30, 2012.

Compensation expense related to stock options and warrants was approximately \$742,000 and \$2,354,000, and \$550,000 and \$791,000 for the three and six months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. The grant date fair value of options and warrants vested during the three and six month periods ended November 30, 2012 and 2011 was \$6,433,000 and \$8,525,000, and \$245,000 and \$456,000, respectively. As of November 30, 2012, there was approximately \$2,402,000 of unrecognized compensation costs related to share-based payments for unvested options, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 1.76 years.

The following table represents stock option and warrant activity as of and for the six months ended November 30, 2012:

| | | | Weighted | |
|---|------------|----------------|------------------|-----------------|
| | | | Average | |
| | | Weighted | Remaining | |
| | Number of | Average | Contractual Life | Aggregate |
| | Shares | Exercise Price | in Years | Intrinsic Value |
| Options and warrants outstanding - May 31, | | | | |
| 2012 | 10,327,664 | \$ 1.60 | 3.20 | \$2,308,279 |
| Granted | 9,145,676 | \$ 1.70 | | |
| Exercised | (755,000) | \$ 0.25 | | |
| Forfeited/expired/cancelled | (750,000) | \$ 2.00 | | |
| Options and warrants outstanding - November | | | | |
| 30, 2012 | 17,968,340 | \$ 1.69 | 2.17 | \$3,106,186 |
| Outstanding exercisable - November 30, 2012 | 16,376,596 | \$ 1.65 | 2.12 | \$3,101,499 |

Note 6 - Common Stock Issued for Services

During the three and six months ended November 30, 2012, the Company issued 7,810 and 24,040 fully vested shares of common stock at \$.77 and \$1.60 per share to directors for past services, and recognized approximately \$12,500 and \$25,000 in stock-based compensation, respectively.

During the six months ended November 30, 2012, the Company issued 60,000 shares of common stock to a consultant at \$2.68 per share, which was the fair value at the commitment date, and is being amortized over the requisite service period. During the three and six months ended November 30, 2012, the Company recognized \$8,000 and \$161,000 in stock-based compensation related to this grant.

Note 7 - Recent Accounting Pronouncements

Other recent accounting pronouncements issued by the FASB (including its EITF), the AICPA, and the SEC did not or are not believed by management to have a material impact on the Company's present or future financial statements.

Note 8 - Related Party Transactions

In May, July and September of 2007, the Company issued a total of \$150,000 in promissory notes with a stated interest rate of 14% to a director of the Company. As of November 30, 2012, the balance payable on the notes is \$47,601. The Company has classified the balance as short-term obligation as of November 30, 2012, as the Company's intention is to pay the note completely in the next twelve months.

The above terms and amounts are not necessarily indicative of the terms and amounts that would have been incurred had comparable transactions been entered into with independent parties.

Note 9 - Commitments and Contingencies

On July 25, 2012, the Company and Kenneth J. Van Ness entered into a Transition Agreement (the "Transition Agreement"). Pursuant to the Transition Agreement, Mr. Van Ness stepped down as the Chairman of the Board, effective immediately. In addition, Mr. Van Ness agreed to step down as the President and CEO of the Company (see Note 10 below). Mr. Van Ness ceased to be a director on December 12, 2012, and Gregory A. Gould, a current member of the Board, serves as Chairman of the Board.

The Transition Agreement provides that, in lieu of any compensation otherwise payable to Mr. Van Ness under the Executive Employment Agreement, dated April 16, 2012, but effective as of August 9, 2011 (the "Employment Agreement"), by and between the Company and Mr. Van Ness, during the period beginning on July 18, 2012 through October 16, 2012 (the "Transition Period") Mr. Van Ness will be paid a salary equal to \$13,890 per month and will continue to receive, during the Transition Period, the fringe benefits,

indemnification and miscellaneous business expense benefits provided for in the Employment Agreement. Mr. Van Ness is also entitled to (i) receive a cash severance payment equal to \$13,890 per month for 33 months after the end of the Transition Period, (ii) the opportunity to elect the timing of distribution of his account balance in the Company's 401(k) Plan, (iii) reimbursement for continuing health care insurance coverage under COBRA for nine months, and (iv) all amounts due by the Company to an affiliate of Mr. Van Ness for every month that the Company continued to occupy a portion of the real property owned by an affiliate of Mr. Van Ness located at 110 Crenshaw Lake Road, Lutz, Florida.

The Transition Agreement also provides that: (i)(A) the CytoDyn Inc. Stock Option Award Agreement, dated December 6, 2010, with Mr. Van Ness is amended to provide for immediate vesting of all of the 500,000 options granted at \$1.19 per share, and (B) the CytoDyn Inc. Stock Option Award Agreement, dated April 16, 2012, but effective as of August 9, 2011, with Mr. Van Ness is amended to provide for (I) immediate vesting of 750,000 of the 1,500,000 options granted at \$2.00 per share, and (II) forfeiture of the remaining 750,000 options; and (ii) the Company and Mr. Van Ness agreed that the expiration date of the 25,000 options granted to him on September 22, 2010, is August 8, 2016, although the Company amended the grants to waive the earlier expiration of such options if Mr. Van Ness no longer is in "Continuous Service" with the Company, as that term is defined in the Company's Stock Incentive Plan.

Pursuant to the terms of the Transition Agreement described above, as of November 30, 2012, the Company has accrued approximately \$462,000 in severance liabilities. The Company accrued for the severance to be paid to Mr. Van Ness, as Mr. Van Ness has no significant continuing service obligation to the Company. Additionally, related to the modification of the above stock option awards to Mr. Van Ness, the Company recognized approximately \$1,128,000 of stock-based compensation expense during the six months ended November 30, 2012. This amount was determined based on the provisions of the above Transition Agreement, including the impact of the accelerated vesting and forfeitures.

Effective July 25, 2012, the Company entered into an Asset Purchase Agreement (the "Asset Purchase Agreement") with Progenics Pharmaceuticals, Inc. ("Progenics") to acquire from Progenics its proprietary HIV viral-entry inhibitor drug candidate PRO 140 ("PRO 140"), a humanized anti-CCR5 monoclonal antibody, as well as certain other related assets, including the existing inventory of bulk PRO 140 drug product, intellectual property, certain related licenses and sublicenses, and United States Food and Drug Administration ("FDA") regulatory filings. The terms of the Asset Purchase Agreement provide for an initial cash payment at closing of \$3,500,000, as well as the following milestone payments and royalties: (i) \$2,500,000 at the time of the first dosing in a US Phase III trial or non-US equivalent; (ii) \$500,000 upon filing a New Drug Application with the FDA or other non-US equivalent; (iii) \$5,500,000 at the time of the first US new drug application approval by the FDA or other non-US approval for the sale of PRO 140; and (iv) royalty payments of up to eleven and one-half percent (11.5%) (comprised of 5% to Progenics and 3.5% and 3% to each of two sub-licensors to Progenics of certain patent estates) on net sales during the period beginning on the date of the first commercial sale of PRO 140 until the later of (a) the expiration of the last to expire patent included in the acquired assets, and (b) 10 years following the first commercial sale of PRO 140, in each case determined on a country-by-country basis. The Asset Purchase Agreement also requires the Company to pay a minimum annual license maintenance fee of the greater of \$150,000 or the royalty fees paid on certain licensed products. On October 16, 2012, the acquisition of PRO 140 by the Company was closed and the Company paid \$3,500,000 in cash.

Note 10 - Acquisitions

As discussed in Note 9 above, the Company consummated an asset purchase on October 16, 2012 and paid \$3,500,000 for certain assets, including intellectual property, certain related licenses and sublicenses, FDA filings and various liquid forms of the PRO 140 drug product. The Company followed the guidance in Financial Accounting Standards topic 805 to determine if the Company acquired a business. Based on the prescribed accounting, the Company acquired assets, and not a business. As of November 30, 2012, the Company recorded \$3,500,000 of intangible assets and recorded an assumed liability of \$150,000 in connection with the Asset Purchase Agreement. The Company has not yet obtained a final valuation for the acquired assets. Any significant differences in the preliminary values assigned to the acquired assets, as recorded at November 30, 2012, may be retrospectively adjusted pending the final third-party valuation. As of the date of this filing, management cannot reasonably estimate the likelihood of paying the milestone payments and royalties, and accordingly, as of November 30, 2012, has not accrued any liabilities related to these contingent payments, as more fully described above in Note 9.

Note 11 - Subsequent Events

On December 10, 2012, a holder of two of the Company's convertible promissory notes totaling \$567,000 in principal exercised his right to convert such notes into 755,999 shares of common stock at a conversion price of \$0.75 per share.

On December 12, 2012, the Company's shareholders approved, at its Annual Meeting, the CytoDyn Inc. 2012 Equity Incentive Plan, which replaces the 2004 Stock Incentive Plan and provides for the issuance of up to 3,000,000 shares of common stock pursuant to various forms of incentive awards allowed under the 2012 Plan.

Effective December 28, 2012, the Company settled a disputed balance of approximately \$472,000 owed to its previous principal law firm in exchange for a cash payment of \$45,000 and 66,116 shares of Company common stock with a value of \$80,000 as determined by the closing price of the stock on December 24, 2012.

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

Throughout this filing, we make forward-looking statements. The words "anticipate," "believe," "expect," "intend," "predict," "plan," "seek," "estimate," "project," "will," "continue," "could," "may," and similar terms and expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements. These statements include, among others, information regarding future operations, future capital expenditures, and future net cash flows. Such statements reflect the company's current views with respect to future events and financial performance and involve risks and uncertainties, including, without limitation, regulatory initiatives and compliance with governmental regulations, the ability to raise additional capital, the results of clinical trials for our drug candidates, and various other matters, many of which are beyond the Company's control. Should one or more of these risks or uncertainties occur, or should underlying assumptions prove to be incorrect, actual results may vary materially and adversely from those anticipated, believed, estimated, or otherwise indicated. Consequently, all of the forward-looking statements made in this filing are qualified by these cautionary statements and there can be no assurance of the actual results or developments.

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with the other sections of this Quarterly Report, including our financial statements and related notes appearing elsewhere herein. This discussion and analysis contains forward-looking statements including information about possible or assumed results of our financial condition, operations, plans, objectives and performance that involve risk, uncertainties and assumptions. The actual results may differ materially from those anticipated and set forth in such forward-looking statements.

Results of Operations

Results of Operations for the three months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011 are as follows:

For the three months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011, we had no activities that produced revenues from operations.

For the three months ended November 30, 2012, we had a net loss of approximately \$1,908,000 compared to a net loss of approximately \$1,497,000 for the corresponding period in 2011. For the three months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011, we incurred operating expenses of approximately \$1,644,000 and \$1,492,000, respectively, consisting primarily of salaries and benefits, stock-based compensation, professional fees, legal fees, research and development and various other operating expenses.

The increase in operating expenses for the three-month period ended November 30, 2012 of \$152,000 compared to the three months ended November 30, 2011, related primarily to increases in stock-based compensation and certain other operating expenses, offset by decreases in salary expense, legal fees and accounting fees. We expect our research and development expenses to increase as we prepare to commence human clinical trials on our recently acquired drug candidate PRO 140. The clinical trials will be conducted pursuant to an agreement with Dr. Jeffrey Jacobson at Drexel University College of Medicine and funded by two NIH grants totaling approximately \$10.0 million. Our ability to continue to fund our expenses will depend on our ability to raise additional capital. Stockbased compensation may also increase, as we continue to compensate consultants, directors, and employees with common stock and stock options.

During the three months ended November 30, 2012, the Company realized a gain of approximately \$50,000 in connection with a negotiated reduction of a previously accrued professional services agreement.

Interest expense on convertible debt of approximately \$305,000 for the three months ended November 30, 2012 is comprised of \$48,000 of accrued interest related to the Company's private placement of \$5.6 million in convertible notes issued during the quarter, together with approximately \$257,000, which represents amortization of the intrinsic value of the conversion feature associated with the convertible notes.

Results of Operations for the six months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011 are as follows:

For the six months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011, we had no activities that produced revenues from operations.

For the six months ended November 30, 2012, we had a net loss of approximately \$4,724,000 compared to a net loss of approximately \$2,664,000 for the corresponding period in 2011. For the six months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011, we incurred operating expenses of approximately \$4,456,000 and \$2,650,000, respectively, consisting primarily of salaries and benefits, stock-based compensation, professional fees, legal fees, research and development and various other operating expenses.

The increase in operating expenses of approximately \$1,806,000 for the six-month period ended November 30, 2012 compared to the six months ended November 30, 2011 related primarily to increases in stock-based compensation, salaries and certain other operating expenses. These increases were offset by decreases in accounting fees, legal fees and research and development.

Interest expense on convertible debt of approximately \$305,000 for the six months ended November 30, 2012 is comprised of \$48,000 of accrued interest related to the Company's private placement of \$5.6 million in convertible notes issued during the quarter, together with approximately \$257,000, which represents amortization of the intrinsic value of the conversion feature associated with the convertible notes.

Rescission Liability

We recorded rescission liabilities for November 30, 2012 and May 31, 2012 of \$3,096,500 and \$3,749,000, respectively. These amounts represent the believed potential rescission liability as of the dates presented, including any contingent interest payable to investors who pursue their rescission rights and forfeit their shares. For the purpose of calculating and disclosing rescission liability, the Company has assumed that portions of the state claims are barred by the statutes of limitations of certain states based upon a literal interpretation of the applicable statute. Although the Company has assumed that affirmative defenses based upon the expiration of the statutes of limitations in these states may be generally available to bar these state claims, it has not had legal counsel undertake a detailed analysis of case law that might apply to defer or avoid application of a bar to such claims; thus, if rescission claims are made for those assumed to be barred by a statute of limitations and such claims are contested by the Company, until such affirmative defenses are ruled upon in a proceeding adjudicating the rights at issue, no assurances can be made that, if asserted, such defenses would actually bar the rescission claims in these states. See Note 3 of our consolidated financial statements for further information regarding these rescission liabilities.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

The Company's cash position for the six months ended November 30, 2012 increased by approximately \$1,145,000 as compared to a decrease of approximately \$908,000 for the six month period ended November 30, 2011. The \$2.0 million improvement in comparative cash flow was primarily due to proceeds of \$5.6 million from the Company's private placement of convertible notes payable reduced, in part, by the \$3.5 million acquisition of the PRO 140 technology.

On November 30, 2012, we had negative working capital of approximately \$(3,055,000) as compared to a negative working capital of approximately \$(4,007,000) on May 31, 2012.

Cash Flows

Net cash used in operating activities was approximately \$1,168,000 during the six months ended November 30, 2012, which reflects a decrease of approximately \$130,000 from net cash used in operating activities of approximately \$1,298,000 for the six months ended November 30, 2011. The change in the net cash used in operating activities for the above periods was primarily attributable to the increase in the net loss, offset by the increase in stock-based compensation.

The increase in cash used in investing activities for the six months ended November 30, 2012 relates to the PRO 140 asset acquisition consummated during the period.

Net cash provided by financing activities of approximately \$5,814,000 for the six months ended November 30, 2012 increased approximately \$5,424,000 over the comparable six-month period ended November 30, 2011 as a result of proceeds from the issuance of convertible notes and exercise of common stock warrants, offset, in part, by decreases in proceeds from the sale of common stock.

As reported in the accompanying financial statements, for the six months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011, and since October 28, 2003 through November 30, 2012, we incurred net losses of approximately \$4,724,000 and \$2,664,000 and \$27,556,000, respectively. As of November 30, 2012, we have not emerged from the development stage. In view of these matters, our ability to continue as a going concern is dependent upon our ability to begin operations and to achieve a level of profitability. Since inception, we have financed our activities principally from the sale of public and private equity securities and proceeds from convertible notes and related party notes payable. We intend to finance our future development activities and our working capital needs largely from the sale of equity securities, combined with additional funding from other traditional financing sources.

As previously noted, since October 28, 2003, we have financed our operations largely from the sale of common stock, preferred stock and proceeds from notes payable. From October 28, 2003 through November 30, 2012, we raised cash of approximately \$9,945,000 (net of offering costs) through private placements of common and preferred stock and approximately \$7,185,000 through the issuance of related party notes payable and convertible notes. Additionally, the Company has raised approximately \$612,000 from the issuance of common stock and preferred stock in conjunction with certain acquisitions in prior years. We have raised approximately \$548,000 through the exercise of common stock warrants and options. In April 2010, our shareholders voted to amend our Articles of Incorporation to increase the number of authorized shares of common stock to 100,000,000 shares. Accordingly, we intend to continue to finance our operations through the sale of additional shares.

Effective July 25, 2012, the Company entered into an Asset Purchase Agreement (the "Asset Purchase Agreement") with Progenics Pharmaceuticals, Inc. ("Progenics") to acquire from Progenics its proprietary HIV viral-entry inhibitor drug candidate PRO 140 ("PRO 140"), a humanized anti-CCR5 monoclonal antibody, as well as certain other related assets, including the existing inventory of bulk PRO 140 drug product, intellectual property, certain related licenses and sublicenses, and United States Food and Drug Administration ("FDA") regulatory filings. The terms of the Asset Purchase Agreement provide for an initial cash payment at closing of \$3,500,000, as well as the following milestone payments and royalties: (i) \$2,500,000 at the time of the first dosing in a US Phase III trial or non-US equivalent; (ii) \$500,000 upon filing a New Drug Application with the FDA or other non-US equivalent; (iii) \$5,500,000 at the time of the first US new drug application approval by the FDA or other non-US approval for the sale of PRO 140; and (iv) royalty payments of up to eleven and one-half percent (11.5%) (comprised of 5% to Progenics and 3.5% and 3% to each of two sub-licensors to Progenics of certain patent estates) on net sales during the period beginning on the date of the first commercial sale of PRO 140 until the later of (a) the expiration of the last to expire patent included in the acquired assets, and (b) 10 years following the first commercial sale of PRO 140, in each case determined on a country-by-country basis. The Asset Purchase Agreement also requires the Company to pay a minimum annual license maintenance fee of the greater of \$150,000 or the royalty fees paid on certain licensed products. As of October 16, 2012, all closing conditions were satisfied by the Company and Progenics, including, among other matters: (i) Progenics having received all required authorizations, consents and approvals of government authorities; (ii) Progenics having entered into and delivered intellectual property assignments; (iii) the Company and Progenics having entered into a transition services agreement; (iv) the Company having obtained the capital required to consummate the transactions contemplated by the Asset Purchase Agreement; and (v) the Company having completed and been satisfied with its due diligence investigation of PRO 140. On October 16, 2012, the Company, having satisfied the above closing conditions, paid \$3,500,000 in cash to Progenics. As of the date of this filing, it is

management's conclusion that the probability of achieving the future scientific research milestones is not reasonably determinable, thus the future milestone payments payable to Progenics and its sub-licensors are deemed contingent consideration and are therefore not currently accruable. See Part II, Item 2 "Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds" in this report for additional information regarding the Company's fundraising efforts.

Since October 28, 2003 through November 30, 2012, we have incurred approximately \$2,981,000 of research and development costs and approximately \$26,751,000 in operating expenses. We have incurred significant net losses and negative cash flows from operations since our inception. As of November 30, 2012, we had an accumulated deficit of approximately \$29,158,000 and negative working capital of approximately \$(3,055,000).

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We do not have any off-balance sheet arrangements that have or are reasonably likely to have a current or future effect on our financial condition, changes in financial condition, revenues or expenses, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures or capital resources that is material to investors.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk.

Not applicable.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures.

Disclosure Controls and Procedures

As of November 30, 2012, under the supervision and with the participation of the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, management has evaluated the effectiveness of the design and operations of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act) as of November 30, 2012. Based on that evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that the Company's disclosure controls and procedures were not effective as of November 30, 2012 as a result of the material weakness in internal control over financial reporting because of inadequate segregation of duties over authorization, review and recording of transactions as well as the financial reporting of such transactions. Management is attempting to develop a plan to mitigate the above material weaknesses. Despite the existence of these material weaknesses, we believe the financial information presented herein is materially correct and in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

Changes in Control Over Financial Reporting

No change in the Company's internal control over financial reporting occurred during the quarter ended November 30, 2012, that materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

PART II

Item 1. Legal Proceedings.

None.

Item 1A. Risk Factors.

Not Applicable.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.

During the three months ended November 30, 2012, in connection with and as consideration for their services as members of the Board, the Company issued 1,562 shares of the Company's common stock valued at \$1.60 per share to each of Jordan Naydenov, Ronald Tropp, George Dembow, Anthony Caracciolo, and Gregory Gould. The shares of common stock are fully vested as of November 30, 2012. The Company relied on the exemption from registration set forth in Section 4(2) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), in connection with the issuance of shares to directors.

During the three months ended November 30, 2012, the Company sold a total of \$5,648,250 in unsecured convertible notes in a private placement to 12 individuals, two entities and one trust in exchange for cash in an equal amount. Each purchaser of notes is an "accredited investor" as that term is defined in Rule 501(a) of Regulation D promulgated under the Securities Act. The notes are convertible at the election of the holder into common shares at a fixed conversion price of \$.75 per share. In connection with the sale of the notes, warrants for a total of 7,530,676 shares of common stock were issued which are currently exercisable in full and will expire between October 1, 2014 and November 30, 2014. Of the warrants, 3,000,000 shares have an exercise price of \$1.50 per share and 4,530,676 shares have an exercise price of \$2.00 per share.

We issued and sold the aforementioned convertible notes and warrants without registration pursuant to Section 4(2) of the Securities Act and Rule 506 promulgated thereunder.

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities.

None.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures.

Not Applicable.

Item 5. Other Information.

Effective January 8, 2013, the Company entered into indemnification agreements (each an "Indemnification Agreement"), in the form attached to this report as Exhibit 10.2, with each of its directors and officers. Under the Indemnification Agreements, the Company has agreed, to the fullest extent permitted by the laws of the State of Colorado, and in accordance with the terms, conditions and limitations set forth in the Indemnification Agreements, to indemnify each of its directors and officers against all judgments, penalties, fines and amounts paid in settlement, and all expenses actually and reasonably incurred, in connection with legal proceedings to which an officer or director is, or is threatened to be, made a party, including, without limitation, a lawsuit, arbitration, administrative hearing or investigation, whether by or in the right of the Company or otherwise. The right to indemnification also extends to actions taken by the director or officer in other capacities in which he is serving at the request of the Company.

Indemnification is not available: (a) if the act or omission by the director or officer was committed in bad faith; (b) if the director or officer did not reasonably believe, in a case of conduct in his official capacity with the Company, that the action was in the best interests of the Company, or, in all other cases, that the action was at least not opposed to the Company's best interests; (c) if, in a criminal proceeding, the director or officer acted in a manner that he had reasonable cause to believe was unlawful; or (d) if the director or officer actually received an improper personal benefit. Indemnification also generally is not available if the proceeding is by or on

behalf of the Company and the director is found to be liable to the Company or if the proceeding is brought by the director against the Company. The Indemnification Agreements put in place specific processes and procedures for indemnification claims and advancement of expenses.

The foregoing description is a summary of the material terms of the Indemnification Agreements and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the form of indemnification agreement filed as Exhibit 10.2 to this report and incorporated herein by reference.

Item 6. Exhibits.

(a) Exhibits:

- 10.1 CytoDyn Inc. 2012 Equity Incentive Plan. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on December 18, 2012.
- 10.2 Form of Indemnification Agreement with directors and officers of the Registrant.
- 31.1 Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) Certification by CEO of the Registrant.
- 31.2 Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) Certification by CFO of the Registrant.
- 32.1 Certification of CEO of the Registrant pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 as adopted, pursuant to Section 906 of Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 32.2 Certification of CFO of the Registrant pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 as adopted, pursuant to Section 906 of Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 101.INS* XBRL Instance Document
- 101.SCH* XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
- 101.CAL* XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
- 101.DEF* XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
- 101.LAB* XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
- 101.PRE* XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document

* Pursuant to Regulation S-T, this interactive data file is deemed not filed or part of a registration statement or prospectus for purposes of Sections 11 or 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, is deemed not filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and otherwise is not subject to liability under these sections.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

| | CYTODYN INC. |
|-------------------------|--|
| | (Registrant) |
| Dated: January 14, 2013 | /s/ Nader Z. Pourhassan |
| | Nader Z. Pourhassan |
| | President and Chief Executive Officer |
| Dated: January 14, 2013 | /s/ Michael D. Mulholland |
| | Michael D. Mulholland |
| | Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and |
| | Corporate Secretary |

Copyright © 2013 www.secdatabase.com. All Rights Reserved. Please Consider the Environment Before Printing This Document

EXHIBIT INDEX

| Exhibit | Description |
|----------|---|
| 10.1 | CytoDyn Inc. 2012 Equity Incentive Plan. Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on December 18, 2012. |
| 10.2 | Form of Indemnification Agreement with directors and officers of the Registrant. |
| 31.1 | Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) Certification by CEO of the Registrant. |
| 31.2 | Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) Certification by CFO of the Registrant. |
| 32.1 | Certification of CEO of the Registrant pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 as adopted, pursuant to Section 906 of Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. |
| 32.2 | Certification of CFO of the Registrant pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 as adopted, pursuant to Section 906 of Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. |
| 101.INS* | XBRL Instance Document |
| 101.SCH* | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document |
| 101.CAL* | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document |
| 101.DEF* | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document |
| 101.LAB* | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document |
| 101.PRE* | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document |

* Pursuant to Regulation S-T, this interactive data file is deemed not filed or part of a registration statement or prospectus for purposes of Sections 11 or 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, is deemed not filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and otherwise is not subject to liability under these sections.

FORM OF INDEMNIFICATION AGREEMENT

THIS INDEMNIFICATION AGREEMENT ("Agreement") is made and entered into as of the [] day of [], 20[], by and between CytoDyn Inc., a Colorado corporation (the "Company"), and [insert name] ("Indemnitee").

WHEREAS, at the request of the Company, Indemnitee currently serves as a [director or officer] of the Company and may, therefore, be subjected to claims, suits or proceedings arising as a result of such service; and

WHEREAS, as an inducement to Indemnitee to serve or continue to serve in such capacity, the Company has agreed to indemnify Indemnitee and to advance expenses and costs incurred by Indemnitee in connection with any such claims, suits or proceedings, to the maximum extent permitted by law; and

WHEREAS, the parties by this Agreement desire to set forth their agreement regarding indemnification and advance of expenses and to supersede any prior agreement to which the Company and Indemnitee are parties regarding these matters;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the covenants contained herein, the Company and Indemnitee do hereby covenant and agree as follows:

Section 1. Definitions. For purposes of this Agreement:

(a) "Change in Control" means a change in control of the Company occurring after the Effective Date of a nature that would be required to be reported in response to Item 6(e) of Schedule 14A of Regulation 14A (or in response to any similar item on any similar schedule or form) promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), whether or not the Company is then subject to such reporting requirement; provided, however, that, without limitation, such a Change in Control shall be deemed to have occurred if, after the Effective Date, (i) any "person" (as such term is used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act) is or becomes the "beneficial owner" (as defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act), directly or indirectly, of securities of the Company representing 20% or more of the combined voting power of all of the Company's thenoutstanding securities entitled to vote generally in the election of directors without the prior approval of at least two-thirds of the members of the Board of Directors are not individuals (A) who were directors as of the Effective Date or (B) whose election by the Board of Directors then in office who were directors as of the Effective Date or whose election or nomination for election was previously so approved.

(b) "Corporate Status" means the status of a person as a present or former director, officer, employee or agent of the Company or as a director, trustee, officer, partner, manager, managing member, fiduciary, employee or agent of any other foreign or domestic corporation, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise of which such person is or was serving in such capacity at the request of the Company, service by Indemnitee will be deemed to be at the request of the Company: (i) if Indemnitee serves or served as a director, trustee, officer, partner, manager, managing member, fiduciary, employee or agent of any corporation, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, trust or other enterprise (1) of which a majority of the voting power or equity interest is owned directly or indirectly by the Company or (2) the management of which is controlled directly or indirectly by the Company and (ii) if, as a result of Indemnitee's service to the Company or any of its affiliated entities, Indemnitee is subject to duties by, or required to perform services for, an employee benefit plan or its participants or beneficiaries, including as deemed fiduciary thereof.

(c) "Disinterested Director" means a director of the Company who is not and was not a party to the Proceeding in respect of which indemnification and/or advance of Expenses is sought by Indemnitee.

(d) "Effective Date" means the date set forth in the first paragraph of this Agreement.

(e) "Expenses" means any and all reasonable and out-of-pocket attorneys' fees and costs, retainers, court costs, transcript costs, fees of experts, witness fees, travel expenses, duplicating costs, printing and binding costs, telephone charges, postage, delivery service fees, federal, state, local or foreign taxes imposed on Indemnitee as a result of the actual or deemed receipt of any payments under this Agreement, ERISA excise taxes and penalties and any other disbursements or expenses incurred in connection with prosecuting, defending, preparing to prosecute or defend, investigating, being or preparing to be a witness in or otherwise participating in a Proceeding. Expenses shall also include Expenses incurred in connection with any appeal resulting from any Proceeding, including, without limitation, the premium, security for and other costs relating to any cost bond, supersedeas bond or other appeal bond or its equivalent.

(f) "Independent Counsel" means a law firm, or a member of a law firm, that is experienced in matters of corporation law and neither is, nor in the past five years has been, retained to represent: (i) the Company or Indemnitee in any matter material to either such party (other than with respect to matters concerning Indemnitee under this Agreement or of other indemnitees under similar indemnification agreements), or (ii) any other party to or participant or witness in the Proceeding giving rise to a claim for indemnification or advance of Expenses hereunder. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the term "Independent Counsel" shall not include any person who, under the applicable standards of professional conduct then prevailing, would have a conflict of interest in representing either the Company or Indemnitee in an action to determine Indemnitee's rights under this Agreement.

-2-

(g) "Proceeding" means any threatened, pending or completed action, suit, arbitration, alternate dispute resolution mechanism, investigation, inquiry, administrative hearing or any other proceeding, whether brought by or in the right of the Company or otherwise and whether of a civil (including intentional or unintentional tort claims), criminal, administrative or investigative (formal or informal) nature, including any appeal therefrom. If Indemnitee reasonably believes that a given situation may lead to or culminate in the institution of a Proceeding, such situation shall also be considered a Proceeding.

Section 2. <u>Services by Indemnitee</u>. Indemnitee will serve in the capacity set forth in the first recital above. However, this Agreement shall not impose any independent obligation on Indemnitee or the Company to continue Indemnitee's service to the Company. This Agreement is not an employment contract between the Company (or any other entity) and Indemnitee.

Section 3. <u>General</u>. The Company will indemnify, and advance Expenses to, Indemnitee (a) as provided in this Agreement and (b) otherwise to the maximum extent permitted by Colorado law in effect on the Effective Date and as amended from time to time; provided, however, that no change in Colorado law shall have the effect of reducing the benefits available to Indemnitee hereunder for any act or omission occurring prior to any change in Colorado law. The rights of Indemnitee provided in this Section 3 include, without limitation, the rights set forth in the other sections of this Agreement, including any additional indemnification permitted by Article 109 of the Colorado Business Corporation Act (the "CBCA").

Section 4. <u>Standard for Indemnification</u>. If, by reason of Indemnitee's Corporate Status, Indemnitee is, or is threatened to be, made a party to any Proceeding, the Company shall indemnify Indemnitee against all judgments, penalties, fines and amounts paid in settlement and all Expenses actually and reasonably incurred by Indemnitee or on Indemnitee's behalf in connection with any such Proceeding unless it is established that (a) the act or omission of Indemnitee was committed in bad faith, (b) the Indemnitee did not reasonably believe (i) in the case of conduct in an official capacity with the Company, that such conduct was in the Company's best interest or (ii) in all other cases, that such conduct was at least not opposed to the Company's best interest, or (c) in the case of any criminal Proceeding, Indemnitee had reasonable cause to believe that Indemnitee's conduct was unlawful.

Section 5. <u>Certain Limits on Indemnification</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement (other than Section 6), Indemnitee shall not be entitled to:

(a) indemnification hereunder if the Proceeding was one by or in the right of the Company and Indemnitee is adjudged to be liable to the Company; or

(b) indemnification hereunder in connection with any other Proceeding charging that Indemnitee derived an improper personal benefit, whether or not involving action in an official capacity, in which Proceeding Indemnitee was adjudged liable on the basis that Indemnitee derived an improper personal benefit.

-3-

Section 6. <u>Court-Ordered Indemnification</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, a court of appropriate jurisdiction, upon application of Indemnitee and such notice as the court shall require, may order indemnification of Indemnitee by the Company in the following circumstances:

(a) if such court determines that the Indemnitee is entitled to mandatory indemnification under Section 7-109-103 of the CBCA, the court shall order indemnification, in which case the court shall also order the Company to pay the Indemnitee's reasonable expenses incurred to obtain court-ordered indemnification; or

(b) if such court determines that the Indemnitee is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnification in view of all the relevant circumstances, whether or not the Indemnitee met the standard of conduct set forth in Section 7-109-102(1) of the CBCA or was adjudged liable in the circumstances described in Section 7-109-102(4) of the CBCA, the court may order such indemnification as the court deems proper; except that the indemnification with respect to any proceeding in which liability shall have been adjudged in the circumstances described in Section 7-109-102(4) of the CBCA is limited to reasonable expenses incurred in connection with the proceeding and reasonable expenses incurred to obtain court-ordered indemnification.

Section 7. <u>Indemnification for Expenses of an Indemnitee Who is Wholly Successful</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, and without limiting any such provision, the Company shall indemnify Indemnitee if Indemnitee is wholly successful, on the merits or otherwise, in the defense of any Proceeding to which Indemnitee was a party because of Indemnitee's Corporate Status, against reasonable expenses incurred by Indemnitee in connection with the Proceeding.

Section 8. Advance of Expenses for Indemnitee. If, by reason of Indemnitee's Corporate Status, Indemnitee is, or is threatened to be, made a party to any Proceeding, the Company shall advance all Expenses incurred by or on behalf of Indemnitee in connection with such Proceeding if (a) Indemnitee furnishes to the Company a written affirmation, in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit A, of the Indemnitee's good faith belief that Indemnitee has met the standard of conduct described in Section 7-109-102 of the CBCA. (b) Indemnitee furnishes to the Company a written undertaking, in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit A, executed personally or on the Indemnitee's behalf, to repay the advance if it is ultimately determined that Indemnitee did not meet the standard of conduct, and (c) a determination is made in accordance with Section 7-109-106 of the CBCA that the facts then known to those making the determination would not preclude indemnification under the CBCA. The Company shall make the determination required by Section 7-109-106 of the CBCA within ten days after the receipt by the Company of a written affirmation by Indemnitee and a written undertaking by or on behalf of Indemnitee and the Company shall make such advance or advances within ten days after the determination, if it is determined that the facts then known to those making the determination would not preclude indemnification under the CBCA, whether prior to or after final disposition of such Proceeding and may be in the form of, in the reasonable discretion of Indemnitee (but without duplication) (a) payment of such Expenses directly to third parties on behalf of Indemnitee, (b) advance of funds to Indemnitee in an amount sufficient to pay such Expenses or (c) reimbursement to Indemnitee for Indemnitee's payment of such Expenses, Such statement or statements shall reasonably evidence the Expenses incurred by Indemnitee and shall include or be preceded or accompanied by the written affirmation by Indemnitee and a written

-4-

undertaking by or on behalf of Indemnitee, in substantially the form attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u>. To the extent that Expenses advanced to Indemnitee do not relate to a specific claim, issue or matter in the Proceeding, such Expenses shall be allocated on a reasonable and proportionate basis. The undertaking required by this Section 8 shall be an unlimited general obligation by or on behalf of Indemnitee and shall be accepted without reference to Indemnitee's financial ability to repay such advanced Expenses and without any requirement to post security therefor.

Section 9. Procedure for Determination of Entitlement to Indemnification.

(a) To obtain indemnification under this Agreement, Indemnitee shall submit to the Company a written request, including therein or therewith such documentation and information as is reasonably available to Indemnitee and is reasonably necessary to determine whether and to what extent Indemnitee is entitled to indemnification. Indemnitee may submit one or more such requests from time to time and at such time(s) as Indemnitee deems appropriate in Indemnitee's sole discretion. The officer of the Company receiving any such request from Indemnitee shall, promptly upon receipt of such a request for indemnification, advise the Board of Directors in writing that Indemnitee has requested indemnification.

(b) Upon written request by Indemnitee for indemnification pursuant to Section 9(a) above, a determination, if required by applicable law, with respect to Indemnitee's entitlement thereto shall promptly be made in the specific case: (i) if a Change in Control has occurred, by Independent Counsel, in a written opinion to the Board of Directors, a copy of which shall be delivered to Indemnitee, which Independent Counsel shall be selected by the Indemnitee and approved by a majority vote of the full Board of Directors in accordance with Section 7-109-106(3)(a) of the CBCA, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed; or (ii) if a Change in Control has not occurred, (a) by the Board of Directors by a majority vote of those present at a meeting at which a quorum is present, and only those directors not parties to the Proceeding shall be counted in satisfying the quorum; (b) if a quorum cannot be obtained, by a majority vote of a committee of the Board of Directors designated by the Board of Directors, which committee shall consist of two or more directors not parties to the Proceeding; except that directors who are parties to the proceeding may participate in the designation of directors for the committee; or (c) if a quorum cannot be obtained as contemplated, and a committee cannot be established, or, even if a quorum is obtained or a committee is designated, if a majority of the directors constituting such quorum or such committee so directs, the determination required to be made shall be made by (i) Independent Counsel selected by a vote of the Board of Directors or the committee in the manner specified in accordance with Section 7-109-106(3)(a) of the CBCA or (ii) the shareholders. If it is so determined that Indemnitee is entitled to indemnification, the Company shall make payment to Indemnitee within ten days after such determination. Indemnitee shall cooperate with the person, persons or entity making such determination with respect to Indemnitee's entitlement to indemnification, including providing to such person, persons or entity upon reasonable advance request any documentation or information which is not privileged or otherwise protected from disclosure and which is reasonably available to Indemnitee and reasonably necessary or appropriate to such determination in the discretion of the Board of Directors or Independent Counsel if retained. Any Expenses incurred by Indemnitee in so cooperating with the person, persons or entity making such determination shall be borne by the Company (irrespective of the determination as to Indemnitee's entitlement to indemnification) and the Company shall indemnify and hold Indemnitee harmless therefrom.

-5-

(c) The Company shall pay the reasonable fees and expenses of Independent Counsel, if one is appointed.

Section 10. Remedies of Indemnitee.

(a) If (i) a determination is made pursuant to Section 9(b) of this Agreement that Indemnitee is not entitled to indemnification under this Agreement, (ii) advance of Expenses is not timely made pursuant to Section 8 of this Agreement, (iii) no determination of entitlement to indemnification shall have been made pursuant to Section 9(b) of this Agreement within 60 days after receipt by the Company of the request for indemnification, (iv) payment of indemnification is not made pursuant to Section 7 of this Agreement within ten days after receipt by the Company of a written request therefor, or (v) payment of indemnification pursuant to any other section of this Agreement or the Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws of the Company is not made within ten days after a determination has been made that Indemnitee is entitled to indemnification, Indemnitee shall be entitled to an adjudication in an appropriate court located in the State of Colorado, or in any other court of competent jurisdiction, or to arbitration, conducted by a single arbitrator pursuant to the rules of the Arbitration Service of Portland, Inc., of Indemnitee' s entitlement to indemnification or advance of Expenses. Indemnitee first has the right to commence such proceeding pursuant to this Section 10(a); provided, however, that the foregoing clause shall not apply to a proceeding brought by Indemnitee to enforce Indemnitee' s rights under Section 7 of this Agreement. Except as set forth herein, the provisions of Colorado law (without regard to its conflicts of laws rules) shall apply to any such arbitration. The Company shall not oppose Indemnitee's right to seek any such adjudication or award in arbitration.

(b) In any judicial proceeding or arbitration commenced pursuant to this Section 10, Indemnitee shall be presumed to be entitled to indemnification or advance of Expenses, as the case may be, under this Agreement and the Company shall have the burden of proving that Indemnitee is not entitled to indemnification or advance of Expenses, as the case may be. If Indemnitee commences a judicial proceeding or arbitration pursuant to this Section 10, Indemnitee shall not be required to reimburse the Company for any advances pursuant to Section 8 of this Agreement until a final determination is made with respect to Indemnitee's entitlement to indemnification (as to which all rights of appeal have been exhausted or lapsed). The Company shall, to the fullest extent not prohibited by law, be precluded from asserting in any judicial proceeding or arbitration commenced pursuant to this Section 10 that the procedures and presumptions of this Agreement are not valid, binding and enforceable and shall stipulate in any such court or before any such arbitrator that the Company is bound by all of the provisions of this Agreement.

(c) If a determination shall have been made pursuant to Section 9(b) of this Agreement that Indemnitee is entitled to indemnification, the Company shall be bound by such determination in any judicial proceeding or arbitration commenced pursuant to this Section 10, absent a misstatement by Indemnitee of a material fact, or an omission of a material fact necessary to make Indemnitee's statement not materially misleading, in connection with the request for indemnification that was not introduced into evidence in connection with the determination.

-6-

(d) In the event that Indemnitee is successful in seeking, pursuant to this Section 10, a judicial adjudication of or an award in arbitration to enforce Indemnitee's rights under, or to recover damages for breach of, this Agreement, Indemnitee shall be entitled to recover from the Company, and shall be indemnified by the Company for, any and all Expenses actually and reasonably incurred by him in such judicial adjudication or arbitration. If it shall be determined in such judicial adjudication or arbitration that Indemnitee is entitled to receive part but not all of the indemnification or advance of Expenses sought, the Expenses incurred by Indemnitee in connection with such judicial adjudication or arbitration shall be appropriately prorated.

(e) Interest shall be paid by the Company to Indemnitee at the maximum rate allowed to be charged for judgments under Title 13, Courts and Court Procedure, of the Colorado Revised Statutes for amounts which the Company pays or is obligated to pay for the period (i) commencing with either the tenth day after the date on which the Company was requested to advance Expenses in accordance with Section 8 of this Agreement or the 60th day after the date on which the Company was requested to make the determination of entitlement to indemnification under Section 9(b) of this Agreement, as applicable, and (ii) ending on the date such payment is made to Indemnitee by the Company.

Section 11. Defense of the Underlying Proceeding.

(a) Indemnitee shall notify the Company promptly in writing upon being served with any summons, citation, subpoena, complaint, indictment, request or other document relating to any Proceeding which may result in the right to indemnification or the advance of Expenses hereunder and shall include with such notice a description of the nature of the Proceeding and a summary of the facts underlying the Proceeding. The failure to give any such notice shall not disqualify Indemnitee from the right, or otherwise affect in any manner any right of Indemnitee, to indemnification or the advance of Expenses under this Agreement unless the Company's ability to defend in such Proceeding or to obtain proceeds under any insurance policy is materially and adversely prejudiced thereby, and then only to the extent the Company is thereby actually so prejudiced.

(b) Subject to the provisions of the last sentence of this Section 11(b) and of Section 11(c) below, the Company shall have the right to defend Indemnitee in any Proceeding which may give rise to indemnification hereunder; provided, however, that the Company shall notify Indemnitee of any such decision to defend within 15 calendar days following receipt of notice of any such Proceeding under Section 11(a) above. The Company shall not, without the prior written consent of Indemnitee, which shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed, consent to the entry of any judgment against Indemnitee or enter into any settlement or compromise which (i) includes an admission of fault of Indemnitee, (ii) does not include, as an unconditional term thereof, the full release of Indemnitee from all liability in respect of such Proceeding, which release shall be in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Indemnitee, or (iii) would impose any Expense, judgment, fine, penalty or limitation on Indemnitee. This Section 11(b) shall not apply to a Proceeding brought by Indemnitee under Section 10 of this Agreement.

-7-

(c) Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 11(b) above, if in a Proceeding to which Indemnitee is a party by reason of Indemnitee's Corporate Status, (i) Indemnitee reasonably concludes, based upon an opinion of counsel approved by the Company, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed, that Indemnitee may have separate defenses or counterclaims to assert with respect to any issue which may not be consistent with other defendants in such Proceeding, (ii) Indemnitee reasonably concludes, based upon an opinion of counsel approved by the Company, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed, that an actual or apparent conflict of interest or potential conflict of interest exists between Indemnitee and the Company, or (iii) if the Company fails to assume the defense of such Proceeding in a timely manner, Indemnitee shall be entitled to be represented by separate legal counsel of Indemnitee's choice, subject to the prior approval of the Company, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed, at the expense of the Company. In addition, if the Company fails to comply with any of its obligations under this Agreement or in the event that the Company or any other person takes any action to declare this Agreement void or unenforceable, or institutes any Proceeding to deny or to recover from Indemnitee the benefits intended to be provided to Indemnitee hereunder, Indemnitee shall have the right to retain counsel of Indemnitee's choice, subject to the prior approval of the Company, which approval shall not be unreasonably have the expense of the company (subject to Section 10(d) of this Agreement), to represent Indemnitee in connection with any such matter.

Section 12. Non-Exclusivity; Survival of Rights; Subrogation.

(a) The rights of indemnification and advance of Expenses provided by this Agreement shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which Indemnitee may at any time be entitled under applicable law, the charter or Bylaws of the Company, any agreement or a resolution of the shareholders entitled to vote generally in the election of directors or of the Board of Directors, or otherwise. Unless consented to in writing by Indemnitee, no amendment, alteration or termination of this Agreement or of any provision hereof shall limit or restrict any right of Indemnitee under this Agreement in respect of any action taken or omitted by such Indemnitee in Indemnitee's Corporate Status prior to such amendment, alteration or termination, regardless of whether a claim with respect to such action or inaction is raised prior or subsequent to such amendment, alteration or termination. No right or remedy herein conferred is intended to be exclusive of any other right or remedy, and every other right or remedy shall be cumulative and in addition to every other right or remedy given hereunder or now or hereafter existing at law or in equity or otherwise. The assertion of any right or remedy hereunder, or otherwise, shall not prohibit the concurrent assertion or employment of any other right or remedy.

(b) In the event of any payment under this Agreement, the Company shall be subrogated to the extent of such payment to all of the rights of recovery of Indemnitee, who shall execute all papers required and take all action necessary to secure such rights, including execution of such documents as are necessary to enable the Company to bring suit to enforce such rights.

-8-

Section 13. Insurance.

(a) The Company will use its reasonable best efforts to acquire directors and officers liability insurance, on terms and conditions deemed appropriate by the Board of Directors, with the advice of counsel, covering Indemnitee or any claim made against Indemnitee by reason of Indemnitee's Corporate Status and covering the Company for any indemnification or advance of Expenses made by the Company to Indemnitee for any claims made against Indemnitee by reason of Indemnitee's Corporate Status. In the event of a Change in Control, the Company shall maintain in force any and all directors and officers liability insurance policies that were maintained by the Company immediately prior to the Change in Control for a period of six years with the insurance carrier or carriers and through the insurance broker in place at the time of the Change in Control; provided, however, (i) if the carriers will not offer the same policy and an expiring policy needs to be replaced, a policy substantially comparable in scope and amount shall be obtained and (ii) if any replacement insurance carrier is necessary to obtain a policy substantially comparable in scope and amount, such insurance carrier shall have an AM Best rating that is the same or better than the AM Best rating of the existing insurance carrier; provided, further, however, in no event shall the Company be required to expend in the aggregate in excess of 250% of the annual premium or premiums paid by the Company for directors and officers liability insurance in effect on the date of the Change in Control. In the event that 250% of the annual premium paid by the Company for such existing directors and officers liability insurance is insufficient for such coverage, the Company shall spend up to that amount to purchase such lesser coverage as may be obtained with such amount.

(b) Without in any way limiting any other obligation under this Agreement, the Company shall indemnify Indemnitee for any payment by Indemnitee arising out of the amount of any deductible or retention and the amount of any excess of the aggregate of all judgments, penalties, fines, settlements and Expenses incurred by Indemnitee in connection with a Proceeding over the coverage of any insurance referred to in the previous sentence. The purchase, establishment and maintenance of any such insurance shall not in any way limit or affect the rights or obligations of the Company or Indemnitee under this Agreement except as expressly provided herein, and the execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Company and the Indemnitee shall not in any way limit or affect the rights or obligations of the Company and the Indemnitee shall not in any way limit or affect the rights or obligations of the Company and the Indemnitee shall not in any way limit or affect the rights or obligations of the Company and the Indemnitee shall not in any way limit or affect the rights or obligations of the Company under any such insurance policies. If, at the time the Company receives notice from any source of a Proceeding to which Indemnitee is a party or a participant (as a witness or otherwise), the Company has director and officer liability insurance in effect, the Company shall give prompt notice of such Proceeding to the insurers in accordance with the procedures set forth in the respective policies.

Section 14. <u>Coordination of Payments</u>. The Company shall not be liable under this Agreement to make any payment of amounts otherwise indemnifiable or payable or reimbursable as Expenses hereunder if and to the extent that Indemnitee has otherwise actually received such payment under any insurance policy, contract, agreement or otherwise.

Section 15. <u>Contribution</u>. If the indemnification provided in this Agreement is unavailable in whole or in part and may not be paid to Indemnitee for any reason, other than for failure to satisfy the standard of conduct set forth in Section 4 or due to the provisions of Section 5, then, in respect to any Proceeding in which the Company is jointly liable with Indemnitee (or would be if joined in such Proceeding), to the fullest extent permissible under applicable law, the Company, in lieu of indemnifying and holding harmless Indemnitee, shall pay, in the first instance, the entire amount incurred by Indemnitee, whether for Expenses, judgments, penalties, and/or amounts paid or to be paid in settlement, in connection with any Proceeding without requiring Indemnitee to contribute to such payment, and the Company hereby waives and relinquishes any right of contribution it may have at any time against Indemnitee.

-9-

Section 16. Duration of Agreement; Binding Effect.

(a) This Agreement shall continue until and terminate on the later of (i) the date that Indemnitee shall have ceased to serve as a director, officer, employee or agent of the Company or as a director, trustee, officer, partner, manager, managing member, fiduciary, employee or agent of any other foreign or domestic corporation, real estate investment trust, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise that such person is or was serving in such capacity at the request of the Company and (ii) the date that Indemnitee is no longer subject to any actual or possible Proceeding (including any rights of appeal thereto and any Proceeding commenced by Indemnitee pursuant to Section 10 of this Agreement).

(b) The indemnification and advance of Expenses provided by, or granted pursuant to, this Agreement shall be binding upon and be enforceable by the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns (including any direct or indirect successor by purchase, merger, consolidation or otherwise to all or substantially all of the business or assets of the Company), shall continue as to an Indemnitee who has ceased to be a director, officer, employee or agent of the Company or a director, trustee, officer, partner, manager, managing member, fiduciary, employee or agent of any other foreign or domestic corporation, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise that such person is or was serving in such capacity at the request of the Company, and shall inure to the benefit of Indemnitee and Indemnitee' s spouse, assigns, heirs, devisees, executors and administrators and other legal representatives. No reduction or limitation of any indemnification right pursuant to any provision of the Articles or Bylaws, or of any agreement or vote of shareholders or directors, based on the fact that Indemnitee is no longer serving as a director, officer, employee or agent of reduce or limit any of Indemnitee's rights hereunder.

(c) The Company shall require and cause any successor (whether direct or indirect by purchase, merger, consolidation or otherwise) to all, substantially all or a substantial part, of the business and/or assets of the Company, by written agreement in form and substance satisfactory to Indemnitee, expressly to assume and agree to perform this Agreement in the same manner and to the same extent that the Company would be required to perform if no such succession had taken place.

(d) The Company and Indemnitee agree that a monetary remedy for breach of this Agreement, at some later date, may be inadequate, impracticable and difficult of proof, and further agree that such breach may cause Indemnitee irreparable harm. Accordingly, the parties hereto agree that Indemnitee may enforce this Agreement by seeking injunctive relief and/or specific performance hereof, without any necessity of showing actual damage or irreparable harm and that by seeking injunctive relief and/or specific performance, Indemnitee shall not be precluded from seeking or obtaining any other relief to which Indemnitee may be entitled. Indemnitee shall further be entitled to such specific performance and injunctive relief, including temporary restraining orders, preliminary injunctions and permanent injunctions, without the necessity of posting bonds or other undertakings in connection therewith. The Company acknowledges that, in the absence of a waiver, a bond or undertaking may be required of Indemnitee by a court, and the Company hereby waives any such requirement of such a bond or undertaking.

-10-

Section 17. <u>Severability</u>. If any provision or provisions of this Agreement shall be held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable for any reason whatsoever: (a) the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions of this Agreement (including, without limitation, each portion of any Section, paragraph or sentence of this Agreement containing any such provision held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable) shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby and shall remain enforceable to the fullest extent permitted by law; (b) such provision or provisions shall be deemed reformed to the extent necessary to conform to applicable law and to give the maximum effect to the intent of the parties hereto; and (c) to the fullest extent possible, the provisions of this Agreement (including, without limitation, each portion of any Section, paragraph or sentence of this Agreement containing any such provision held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable, that is not itself invalid, illegal or unenforceable, that is not itself or unenforceable) shall be construed so as to give effect to the intent manifested thereby.

Section 18. <u>Identical Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall for all purposes be deemed to be an original but all of which together shall constitute one and the same Agreement.

Section 19. <u>Headings</u>. The headings of the paragraphs of this Agreement are inserted for convenience only and shall not be deemed to constitute part of this Agreement or to affect the construction thereof.

Section 20. <u>Modification, Termination and Waiver</u>. No supplement, modification, amendment or termination of this Agreement shall be binding unless executed in writing by both of the parties hereto. No waiver of any of the provisions of this Agreement shall be deemed or shall constitute a waiver of any other provisions hereof (whether or not similar) nor, unless otherwise expressly stated, shall such waiver constitute a continuing waiver.

Section 21. <u>Notices</u>. All notices, requests, demands and other communications hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given if (i) delivered by hand and receipted for by the party to whom said notice or other communication shall have been directed, on the day of such delivery, or (ii) mailed by certified or registered mail with postage prepaid, on the third business day after the date on which it is so mailed:

(a) If to Indemnitee, to the address set forth on the signature page hereto.

(b) If to the Company, to:

CytoDyn Inc. 5 Centerpointe Drive, Suite 400 Lake Oswego, Oregon 97035 Attn: Secretary

or to such other address as may have been furnished in writing to Indemnitee by the Company or to the Company by Indemnitee, as the case may be.

Section 22. <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the laws of the State of Colorado, without regard to its conflicts of laws rules.

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

-11-

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Agreement as of the day and year first above written.

COMPANY:

CYTODYN INC.

By:

Name:

Title:

INDEMNITEE

Name: [insert name] Address:

-12-

EXHIBIT A

AFFIRMATION AND UNDERTAKING TO REPAY EXPENSES ADVANCED

To: The Board of Directors of CytoDyn Inc.

Re: Affirmation and Undertaking

Ladies and Gentlemen:

This Affirmation and Undertaking is being provided pursuant to that certain Indemnification Agreement dated the [] day of [, 20[], by and between CytoDyn Inc., a Colorado corporation (the "Company"), and the undersigned Indemnitee (the "Indemnification Agreement"), pursuant to which I am entitled to advance of Expenses in connection with **[Description of Proceeding]** (the "Proceeding").

Terms used herein and not otherwise defined shall have the meanings specified in the Indemnification Agreement.

I am subject to the Proceeding by reason of my Corporate Status or by reason of alleged actions or omissions by me in such capacity. I hereby affirm my good faith belief that at all times, insofar as I was involved as a [director or officer] of the Company in any of the facts or events giving rise to the Proceeding, I (1) did not act with bad faith or active or deliberate dishonesty, (2) did not receive any improper personal benefit in money, property or services and (3) in the case of any criminal proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe that any act or omission by me was unlawful.

In consideration of the advance by the Company for Expenses incurred by me in connection with the Proceeding (the "Advanced Expenses"), I hereby agree that if, in connection with the Proceeding, it is established that (1) an act or omission by me was committed in bad faith, (2) I did not reasonably believe (a) in a case of conduct in an official capacity with the Company, that such conduct was in the Company's best interests or (b) in all other cases, that such conduct was at least not opposed to the Company's best interests, (3) I actually received an improper personal benefit in money, property or services, (4) in connection with a Proceeding by or in the right of the Company I am adjudged liable to the Company, or (5) in the case of any criminal proceeding, I had reasonable cause to believe that the act or omission was unlawful, then I shall promptly reimburse the portion of the Advanced Expenses relating to the claims, issues or matters in the Proceeding as to which the foregoing findings have been established.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have executed this Affirmation and Undertaking on this [] day of [], 20[].

Name:

Certification of Chief Executive Officer

I, Nader Z. Pourhassan, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of CytoDyn Inc.;

2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the Registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the Registrant and have:

a. designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the Registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this annual report is being prepared;

b. designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

c. evaluated the effectiveness of the Registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this annual report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report, based on such evaluation; and

d. disclosed in this report any change in the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most-recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the Registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the Registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

a. all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the Registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

b. any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: January 14, 2013

/s/ Nader Z. Pourhassan

Nader Z. Pourhassan President and Chief Executive Officer

Certification of Chief Financial Officer

I, Michael D. Mulholland, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of CytoDyn Inc.;

2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the Registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the Registrant and have:

a. designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the Registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this annual report is being prepared;

b. designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

c. evaluated the effectiveness of the Registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this annual report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report, based on such evaluation; and

d. disclosed in this report any change in the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most-recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the Registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the Registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

a. all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the Registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

b. any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: January 14, 2013

/s/ Michael D. Mulholland

Michael D. Mulholland Chief Financial Officer

Certification of Chief Executive Officer

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report of CytoDyn Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended November 30, 2012 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Form 10-Q"), I, Nader Z. Pourhassan, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company, hereby certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that based on my knowledge:

(1) The Form 10-Q fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (15 U.S.C. 78m or 78o(d)); and

(2) The information contained in the Form 10-Q fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: January 14, 2013

/s/ Nader Z. Pourhassan

Nader Z. Pourhassan President and Chief Executive Officer

Certification of Chief Financial Officer

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report of CytoDyn Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended November 30, 2012 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Form 10-Q"), I, Michael D. Mulholland, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, hereby certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that based on my knowledge:

(1) The Form 10-Q fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (15 U.S.C. 78m or 78o(d)); and

(2) The information contained in the Form 10-Q fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: January 14, 2013

/s/ Michael D. Mulholland

Michael D. Mulholland Chief Financial Officer

| 109 onths nded | 3 Months Ended | 6 Months Ended | | | | 6 Mon | ths Ended | | |
|---|---|---|--|---|---|--|--|---|--|
| Nov. Nov. 30, 30, 2012 012 Investor | 2012 2011 2004 2004 Stock Stock | 2012 2011 2004 2004 Stock Stock | 2004 Stock Incentive | Plan Stock Options | Plan Stock Options | 2012 2004 Stock Incentive Plan Warrant | 2012 2004 Stock Incentive Plan Warrant | Incentive Plan Warrant Consultant | Nov. 30, 2012 2004 Stock Incentive Plan Warrant Consultant Maximum |
| | | | | Director | Limpioyees | , | | | |
| | 7,600,000 | 7,600,000 | 2 659 500 | | | | | | |
| | | | 5,058,500 | | | | | | |
| | | | | 125,000 | 225,000 | | | | |
| | | | | \$ 1.55 | \$ 1.80 | | | | |
| | | | | over one | | | | | |
| | | | | - | 3 years | | | | |
| | | | | | - | | | | |
| | | | | | 50.00% | | | | |
| | | | | | 2013-10 | | | | |
| | | | | | | 750,000 | 515,000 | | |
| | | | | | | | | \$ 1.00 | \$ 5.00 |
| | | | | | | | Apr. 30, 2013 | | |
| | | | | | | • • • • • | \$ 0.56 | 2014-09 | 2015-10 |
| 7.530.676 | | | | | | \$ 0.25 | | | |
| \$ 0.77 | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | \$ | | | |
| 7,750 | | | | | | 192,500 | | | |
| | 742,000 550,000 | 2,354,000791,000 | | | | | | | |
| | 6,433,000245,000 | 8,525,000456,000 | | | | | | | |
| | \$ | \$ | | | | | | | |
| | 2,402,000 | 2,402,000 | | | | | | | |
| | | 1 year 9 | | | | | | | |
| | | months 4 days | | | | | | | |
| | onths nded Nov. Nov. 30, 2012 012 Investor 7,530,676 \$ 0.77 7,750 | Jonths nded 3 Months Ended Nov. 30, Nov. 30, 2012 2011 2004 2004 Stock Stock Incentive Incentive Plan 2004 2004 Plan 7,530,676 \$ 0.77 7,600,000 7,750 742,000 550,000 6,433,000 245,000 | Amended 3 Months Ended 6 Months Ended Nov. 30, 30, 2012 Nov. 30, 2012 Nov. 30, 2014 Nov. 30, 2004 Nov. 30, 2004 | anths ided 3 Months Ended 6 Months Ended ided Nov. 30, Nov. 30, | anth ided 3 Months Ended 6 Months Ended Sov. Nov. 30, 30, 2012 012 Nov. 30, Nov. 30, Nov. 30, Nov. 30, Nov. 30, Nov. 30, Stock Nov. 30, Stock Stock | anded ided 3 Months Ended 6 Months Ended ided Nov. 30, 2012 Nov. 30, 2012 Nov. 30, 2004 Nov. | anded and back 3 Months Ended Nov. 30, 2012 6 Months Ended Nov. 30, 2012 Nov. 30, 2014 Nov. 30, | anded biol 3 Months Ended 6 Months Ended 6 Months Ended 6 Months Ended single Nov.30, Nov.30, Nov.30, Nov.30, Nov.30, Nov.30, Nov.30, Stock Nov.30, 2012 Nov.30, 2012 Nov.30, 2012 Nov.30, 2012 Nov.30, 2014 <td>number of 00 3 Months Ended 6 Months Ended 6 Months Ended 6 Months Ended investor 00 Nov. 30, 2012 Nov. 30, 2012 Nov. 30, 2012 Nov. 30, 2012 Nov. 30, 2012 Nov. 30, 2014 Nov. 30, 2014</td> | number of 00 3 Months Ended 6 Months Ended 6 Months Ended 6 Months Ended investor 00 Nov. 30, 2012 Nov. 30, 2012 Nov. 30, 2012 Nov. 30, 2012 Nov. 30, 2012 Nov. 30, 2014 Nov. 30, 2014 |

Convertible Instruments

3 Months Ended Nov. 30, 2012

Convertible Instruments

Note 4 - Convertible Instruments

During fiscal year 2010 the Company issued 400,000 shares of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock ("Series B") at \$5.00 per share for cash proceeds totaling \$2,009,000, of which 96,100 shares remain outstanding at November 30, 2012. Each share of the Series B is convertible into ten shares of the Company's common stock including any accrued dividend, with an effective fixed conversion price of \$.50 per share. The holders of the Series B can only convert their shares to common shares provided the Company has sufficient authorized common shares at the time of conversion. Accordingly, the conversion option was contingent upon the Company increasing its authorized common shares, which occurred in April 2010, when the Company's shareholders approved an increase to the authorized shares of common stock to 100,000,000. At the commitment date, which occurred upon such shareholder approval, the conversion option related to the Series B was beneficial. The intrinsic value of the conversion option at the commitment date resulted in a constructive dividend to the Series B holders of approximately \$6,000,000. The constructive dividend increased and decreased additional paid-in capital by identical amounts. The Series B has liquidation preferences over the common shares at \$5.00 per share plus any accrued dividends. Dividends are payable to the Series B holders when declared by the board of directors at the rate of \$.25 per share per annum. Such dividends are cumulative and accrue whether or not declared and whether or not there are any profits, surplus or other funds or assets of the Company legally available. The Series B holders have no voting rights.

During the three months ended November 30, 2012, the Company issued \$5,648,250 in unsecured convertible notes (the "Notes") to investors for cash. Each Note is convertible at the election of the holder into common shares at a fixed conversion price of \$.75 per share. The principal on the Notes is payable in full between October 1, 2015 and November 30, 2015. The Notes bear interest at rates that range from 5% to 10% per year, payable in cash semi-annually in arrears beginning on April 1, 2013. In connection with the sale of the Notes, warrants to purchase a total of 7,530,676 common shares with exercise prices ranging from \$1.50 to \$2.00 per share were issued to the investors, which are currently exercisable in full and will expire between October 1, 2014 and November 30, 2014. The Company determined the fair value of the warrants using the Black-Scholes option pricing model utilizing certain weighted average assumptions such as expected stock price volatility, term of the warrants, risk-free interest rates, and expected dividend yield at the grant date. Additionally, at the commitment date, the Company determined that the conversion option related to the Notes was beneficial to the investors. As a result, the Company determined the intrinsic value of the conversion option utilizing the fair value of the common stock at the commitment date and the effective conversion price after discounting the Notes for the fair value of the warrants. The fair value of the warrants and the intrinsic value of the conversion option were recorded as a debt discount to the Notes, and a corresponding increase to additional paid-in capital. The respective debt discounts at the commitment dates exceeded the face amount of the Notes, and accordingly, the discounts were limited to the cash proceeds received from the Notes. The debt discounts are being amortized over the life of the Notes. During the three months ended November 30, 2012, activity related to the Notes were as follows:

Face amount of notes

\$(5,648,250) 5,648,250

Debt discounts

| Amortization of debt discount | (257,303) |
|-------------------------------|-----------|
| Carrying value of the notes | (257,303) |

| | 1 | | | | | | | | | 6 | | | |
|--|---------------------------|----------------------------|-----------------|-------------------------------|------------|-------------------------------|--|----------------------------------|---|---------------------------------------|---------|--|--|
| | Months | 6 Mont | hs Ended | 1 N | Months End | led | | | | Months | | 6 Month | s Ended |
| Commitments and Contingencies - Additional Information (Detail) (USD \$) | Ended Oct. 31, 2012 | Nov. 30, 2012 Patent | 2012 Initial | 2012 Milestone Payments | | 2012 Milestone Payments | Nov. 30, 2012 Progenics Pharmaceuticals Inc | 2012 Sub- , licensor to | Nov. 30, 2012 Sub- licensor to Progenics | Ended Nov. 30, 2012 Director | Option | Nov. 30, 2012 Director Stock Option Award Agreement dated September 22,2010 | Nov. 30, 2012 Director Stock Option Award Agreement dated April 16,2012 |
| Commitment And | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Contingencies [Line Items] | | | | | | | | | | ¢ 12 000 | | | |
| <u>Salary</u> Cash Severance Payment | | | | | | | | | | \$ 13,890 13,890 | | | |
| Severance Period | | | | | | | | | | 33 | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | months | | | |
| Reimbursement of Health | | | | | | | | | | 9 | | | |
| Insurance Period | | | | | | | | | | months | | | |
| Stock option award agreement | | | | | | | | | | | 500,000 | | 750,000 |
| Stock Option granted Options granted | | | | | | | | | | | \$ 1.19 | 25,000 | \$ 2.00 |
| Option immediate vesting | | 755,000 | | | | | | | | | | , | 1,500,000 |
| Options forfeiture | | ,, | | | | | | | | | | | 750,000 |
| Severance liabilities | | 462,000 | | | | | | | | | | | , |
| Stock based compensation | | 1,128,000 |) | | | | | | | | | | |
| expense | | <i>, ,</i> | | | | | | | | | | | |
| · · · · | 3,500,000 | | 3,500,000 | 2,500,000 | 500,000 | 5,500,000 | | | | | | | |
| Royalty on every net sales Asset Purchase Agreement | | 11.50% | | | | | 5.00% | 3.50% | 3.00% | | | | |
| Aggregate Consideration | | 10 years | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Paying Period | | 10 years | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Minimum annual license | | \$ 150,000 | ` | | | | | | | | | | |
| maintenance fees | | . , | , | | | | | | | | | | |
| Number of Sub-licenses | | 2 | | | | | | | | | | | |

| Related Party Transactions - | 1 Months Ended | | | | |
|--|----------------|---------------|--|--|--|
| Additional Information (Detail) (USD \$) | Jul. 31, 2007 | Nov. 30, 2012 | | | |
| Related Party Transaction [Line Items | l | | | | |
| Promissory Note | \$ 150,000 | | | | |
| Interest Rate | 14.00% | | | | |
| Unpaid balance | | \$ 47,601 | | | |

| Acquisition - Additional | 1 Months Ended | | | |
|--|-----------------------------|--|--|--|
| Information (Detail) (USD \$) | Nov. 30, 2012 Oct. 31, 2012 | | | |
| Business Acquisition [Line Items] | | | | |
| Asset purchase, cash paid | \$ 3,500,000 | | | |
| T (1) 1 1 1 1 | 2 500 000 | | | |

| Asset purchase, cash paid | |
|---------------------------|------------|
| Intangible asset acquired | 3,500,000 |
| Assumed liability | \$ 150,000 |

| Subsequent Events | | 1 Months Ended | Dag 29 | Dec 12 2012 | 1 Months Ended Dec. 31, 2012 | Dec. 10, |
|--|------------------|---|---|--|---------------------------------------|---|
| Subsequent Events - Additional Information (Detail) (USD \$) | Nov. 30, 2012 | Dec. 31, 2012 Subsequent Event Disputes | Dec. 28, 2012 t Subsequent Event Disputes | Dec. 12, 2012 Subsequent Event Equity Incentive Plan Twenty Twelve | Subsequent Event | 2012 Subsequent Event Convertible Notes |
| Subsequent Event [Line | | | | | | |
| <u>Items</u>] | | | | | | |
| Number of the promissory | | | | | 2 | |
| note holders | | | | | | |
| <u>Convertible promissory note</u> | \$ | | | | | \$ 567,000 |
| principal amount | 5,648,250 | | | | | |
| <u>Conversion of promissory note</u> into common stock | | | | | 755,999 | |
| <u>Common stock conversion</u> price per share | \$ 0.75 | | | | | \$ 0.75 |
| Stock Incentive Plan, shares | | | | 3,000,000 | | |
| authorized for future issuance | | | | 5,000,000 | | |
| Dispute balance | | 472,000 | | | | |
| Cash payments | | | 45,000 | | | |
| Common stock, share issues | | 66,116 | | | | |
| Common stock, value of shares | | \$ 80,000 | | | | |

Rescission Liabilities

3 Months Ended Nov. 30, 2012

Rescission Liabilities

Note 3 - Rescission Liabilities

The Company's board of directors (the "Board") was advised by outside legal counsel that compensation the Company previously paid to an employee and certain other non-employees who were acting as unlicensed, non-exempt broker-dealers soliciting investors on behalf of the Company from April 15, 2008 to February 18, 2011 was a violation of certain state and possibly federal securities laws. As a result, such investors and potentially others have rescission or monetary claims ("Claims") against the Company, and the Company's liability for these potential Claims is now being properly reflected in the Company's financial statements. On March 16, 2011, the Company filed a Current Report on Form 8-K disclosing the potential rescission liability (the "Liability Disclosure"). On July 21, 2011, the Company filed a Current Report on Form 8-K disclosing its receipt of an SEC letter of inquiry and request for voluntary assistance in discovering information related to the Liability Disclosure. By letter dated January 3, 2012, the Division of Enforcement of the Securities and Exchange Commission notified the Company that the SEC had completed its informal investigation of the Company and had recommended no enforcement action be taken against the Company, or its officers, directors, or employees.

Rescission rights for individual investors and subscribers vary, based upon the laws of the states in which the investors or subscribers reside. Investments and subscriptions that are subject to rescission are recorded separately in our financial statements from shareholders' deficiency in the Company's balance sheet. As the statutory periods for pursuing such rights expire in the respective states, such amounts for those shares are reclassified to shareholders' deficiency. Investors who have sold their shares of capital stock of the Company do not have rescission rights, but instead have claims for damages, to the extent their shares were sold at a net loss, which is determined by subtracting the purchase price plus statutory interest and costs, if any, from the sale price.

Based on the Company's ongoing investigation, assuming there are no affirmative defenses or exemptions available to the Company, investors may have up to approximately \$6.4 million of federal and state Claims against the Company, as of the date of filing this Form 10-Q. These investor Claims could include approximately \$3.1 million of potential state or foreign jurisdiction Claims involving approximately 17 states and five foreign jurisdictions that may not be currently barred by the applicable statute of limitations or state law exemptions from broker-dealer registration requirements and these investors may also have overlapping federal Claims; the remainder could involve investors who do not have state law Claims, but who may have federal rescission or damages rights, if such rights can be proven to exist because of the Company's failure to disclose contingent liabilities related to the state and foreign jurisdiction Claims. The Company is continuing with its scientific and business plans in the ordinary course of business.

The Company estimates an amount that is a probable indicator of the rescission liability and recorded rescission liabilities for November 30, 2012 and May 31, 2012 of \$3,096,500 and \$3,749,000, respectively. These amounts represent the believed potential rescission liability as of the dates presented, including any contingent interest payable to investors who pursue their rescission rights, and forfeit their shares. For the purpose of calculating and disclosing rescission liability, the Company has assumed that portions of the state Claims are barred by the statutes of limitations of certain states based upon a literal interpretation of the applicable statute. Although

the Company has assumed that affirmative defenses based upon the expiration of the statutes of limitations in these states may be generally available to bar these state Claims, it has not had legal counsel undertake a detailed analysis of case law that might apply to defer or avoid application of a bar to such claims; thus, if rescission claims are made for those assumed to be barred by a statute of limitations and such claims are contested by the Company, until such affirmative defenses are ruled upon in a proceeding adjudicating the rights at issue, no assurances can be made that, if asserted, such defenses would actually bar the rescission claims in these states.

The Company has considered methods to offer to rescind the previous investment purchase or subscription by persons who acquired or subscribed for such investments during the period April 15, 2008 to February 18, 2011, but is not actually pursuing any such methods. If circumstances warrant, the Company may commence a rescission offer to give each investor the opportunity to rescind or not rescind their investment (if not already sold) or subscription agreements or by certain shareholders between April 15, 2008 to February 18, 2011. Any rescission offer could address all or part of the Company's rescission liability relating to its federal and state securities laws compliance issues by allowing the investors covered by the rescission offer to rescind the underlying securities transactions and sell those back to the Company or recover funding provided with subscription agreements, as the case may be.

The Company entered into a seven-year Personal Services Agreement on August 4, 2008 (the "Contract") with Nader Pourhassan. It was subsequently determined that the compensation provided for under the Contract violated applicable securities laws. Such violations gave rise to the Company's rescission liability described above. It was unclear whether the Company had any defenses to payment, whether the Company had any rights to recover payments made to Dr. Pourhassan or others at his direction or as contemplated in the Contract (including payments in the form of securities), or whether, even if the Company does have such rights, Dr. Pourhassan (and perhaps others) would have certain equitable remedies that would entitle Dr. Pourhassan (and perhaps others) to set off against the Company's rights or would obligate the Company to make compensatory payments for services performed by Dr. Pourhassan (and others under his direction).

The Contract provided for compensation to Dr. Pourhassan at an annual salary of \$200,000. Additionally, as incentive compensation, Dr. Pourhassan's personal assistant and one additional person were each to receive 50,000 common shares for every \$500,000 in capital received by the Company through Dr. Pourhassan's efforts. On October 11, 2011, Dr. Pourhassan and the Company entered into a Mutual Release and Personal Services Termination Agreement (the "MRPSTA") which relieved the Company of liability for any claims of compensation under the Contract. Simultaneously with the signing of the MRPSTA, Dr. Pourhassan and the Company entered into a new Employment and Non-Compete Agreement whereby Dr. Pourhassan was appointed Managing Director of Business Development with an annual salary of \$200,000. Upon the signing of the MRPSTA, the Company at May 31, 2011 reversed all accrued stock compensation and deferred offering costs, as the Company had no further obligations under the Contract.

| Consolidated Balance Sheets (USD \$) | Nov. 30, 2012 | May 31, 2012 |
|---|------------------|-----------------|
| Current assets: | | |
| Cash | \$ 1,429,656 | \$ 284,991 |
| Prepaid expenses | 34,038 | 65,982 |
| Deferred offering costs | 559,440 | 677,327 |
| Total current assets | 2,023,134 | 1,028,300 |
| Furniture and equipment, net | 1,071 | 800 |
| Intangibles | 3,500,000 | |
| Other assets | 38,927 | 41,735 |
| Assets, Total | 5,563,132 | 1,070,835 |
| Current liabilities: | | |
| Accounts payable | 1,102,547 | 831,336 |
| Accrued liabilities | 316,226 | 150,573 |
| Indebtedness to related parties | 47,601 | 74,493 |
| Accrued interest payable | 53,245 | 40,618 |
| Accrued salaries | 462,270 | 189,249 |
| Stock rescission liability | 3,096,500 | 3,749,000 |
| Total current liabilities | 5,078,389 | 5,035,269 |
| Long-term liabilities | | |
| Investor convertible notes, net | 257,303 | |
| Convertible notes payable | 9,000 | 9,000 |
| Total liabilities | 5,344,692 | 5,044,269 |
| <u>Shareholders' equity (deficit):</u> | | |
| Series B convertible preferred stock, no par value; 400,000 shares authorized, 96,100 | | |
| and 98,900 shares issued and outstanding at November 30, 2012 and May 31, 2012, | 405,718 | 451,993 |
| respectively | | |
| Common stock, no par value; 100,000,000 shares authorized, 29,906,371 and | | |
| 28,636,530 outstanding at November 30, 2012 and May 31, 2012, respectively; | 15,855,329 | 15,150,261 |
| <u>30,106,371 and 28,836,530 issued at November 30, 2012 and May 31, 2012, respectively</u> | | |
| Additional paid-in capital | 16,021,750 | 8 020 533 |
| <u>Common stock payable</u> | 10,021,730 | 388,000 |
| Common and preferred stock subject to rescission | (3 096 500) | (3,749,000) |
| Treasury stock, at cost, 200,000 shares held at November 30, 2012 and May 31, 2012, | | |
| respectively | (100,000) | (100,000) |
| Additional paid-in capital - treasury stock | 290,313 | 299,297 |
| Accumulated deficit on unrelated dormant operations | (1,601,912) | (1,601,912) |
| Accumulated deficit during development stage | (27,556,258 |)(22,832,606) |
| Total shareholders' equity (deficit) | | (3,973,434) |
| Total liabilities and shareholders' (deficit) | | \$ 1,070,835 |

Organization

3 Months Ended Nov. 30, 2012

Organization

Note 1 - Organization

CytoDyn Inc. (the "Company") was incorporated under the laws of Colorado on May 2, 2002 under the name Rexray Corporation ("Rexray"). In October 2003, the Company (under its previous name RexRay Corporation) entered into an Acquisition Agreement with CytoDyn of New Mexico, Inc. Pursuant to the acquisition agreement, the Company acquired assets related to one of the Company's drug candidates, Cytolin, including the assignment of the patent license agreement dated July 1, 1994 between CytoDyn of New Mexico, Inc. and Allen D. Allen covering three United States patents, along with foreign counterpart patents, which describe a method for treating Human Immunodeficiency Virus ("HIV") disease with the use of monoclonal antibodies.

The Company entered the development stage effective October 28, 2003 upon the reverse merger and recapitalization of the Company and follows Financial Accounting Standard Codification No. 915, Development Stage Entities.

CytoDyn Inc. discovered and is developing a class of therapeutic monoclonal antibodies to address significant unmet medical needs in the areas of HIV and Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome ("AIDS").

Advanced Genetic Technologies, Inc. ("AGTI") was incorporated under the laws of Florida on December 18, 2006 pursuant to an acquisition during 2006.

On May 16, 2011, the Company formed a wholly owned subsidiary, CytoDyn Veterinary Medicine LLC ("CVM"), which explores the possible application of the Company's existing proprietary monoclonal antibody technology to the treatment of Feline Immunodeficiency Virus ("FIV"). The Company views the formation of CVM and the exploration of the application of its existing proprietary monoclonal antibody technology to FIV as an effort to strategically diversify the use of its proprietary monoclonal antibody technology.

| Rescission Liabilities - | 6 Months Ended | |
|---|---------------------------|-----------------|
| Additional Information (Detail) (USD \$) | Nov. 30, 2012 Claim | May 31, 2012 |
| Deferred Compensation Arrangement with Individual, Excluding Share-based | | |
| Payments and Postretirement Benefits [Line Items] | | |
| Possible claims by investors | \$ | |
| | 6,400,000 | |
| Possible claims by potential state or foreign jurisdiction | 3,100,000 | |
| Affirmative defenses | 0 | |
| Number of unbarred claims in state | 17 | |
| Number of unbarred claims in foreign | 5 | |
| Rescission liability | 3,096,500 | 3,749,000 |
| Director | | |
| Deferred Compensation Arrangement with Individual, Excluding Share-based | | |
| Payments and Postretirement Benefits [Line Items] | | |
| Personal Services Agreement | 7 | |
| Compensation | 200,000 | |
| Incentive compensation | 50,000 | |
| Capital received | \$ 500,000 | |

| Activity Related to Notes | 3 Months Endeo | d 6 Month | ns Ended | 109 Months Ended |
|------------------------------------|----------------|----------------|---------------|------------------|
| (Detail) (USD \$) | Nov. 30, 2012 | Nov. 30, 2012 | Nov. 30, 2011 | Nov. 30, 2012 |
| Debt Instrument [Line Items | 1 | | | |
| Face amount of notes | \$ (5,648,250) | \$ (5,648,250) | | \$ (5,648,250) |
| Debt discounts | 5,648,250 | 5,648,250 | | 5,648,250 |
| Amortization of debt discount | (257,303) | 257,303 | 2,063 | 976,568 |
| Carrying value of the notes | \$ (257,303) | \$ (257,303) | | \$ (257,303) |

Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

3 Months Ended Nov. 30, 2012

Note 2 - Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Presentation

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP") and reflect all adjustments, consisting solely of normal recurring adjustments, needed to fairly present the financial results for these periods. The consolidated financial statements and notes are presented as permitted by Form 10-Q. Accordingly, certain information and note disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America have been omitted. The accompanying consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the financial statements for the fiscal years ended May 31, 2012 and 2011 and notes thereto in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2012, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on August 21, 2012. Operating results for the three and six months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the entire year. In the opinion of management, all adjustments consisting only of normal recurring adjustments necessary for a fair statement of (a) the results of operations for the three and six month periods ended November 30, 2012 and 2011 and the period October 28, 2003 through November 30, 2012, (b) the financial position at November 30, 2012, and (c) cash flows for the six month periods ended November 30, 2012 and 2011 and the period October 28, 2003 through November 30, 2012 have been made.

Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of CytoDyn Inc. and its wholly owned subsidiaries, AGTI and CVM. All intercompany transactions and balances are eliminated in consolidation.

Reclassifications

Certain prior year amounts shown in the accompanying consolidated financial statements have been reclassified to conform to the fiscal 2012 presentation. These reclassifications did not have any effect on total current assets, total assets, total current liabilities, total liabilities, total shareholders' equity (deficit), or net loss.

Going Concern

The accompanying financial statements have been prepared on a going concern basis, which contemplates the realization of assets and the satisfaction of liabilities in the normal course of business. As shown in the accompanying consolidated financial statements, the Company is currently in the development stage with losses for all periods presented. The Company incurred a net loss of \$4,723,652 for the six months ended November 30, 2012, has an accumulated deficit of \$29,158,170, and a working capital deficit of \$3,055,255 as of November 30, 2012. These factors, among others, raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern.

The consolidated financial statements do not include any adjustments relating to the recoverability of assets and classification of liabilities that might be necessary should the

Company be unable to continue as a going concern. The Company's continuation as a going concern is dependent upon its ability to obtain additional operating capital, complete development of one or more of its drug therapies, obtain U.S. Food & Drug Administration ("FDA") approval, outsource manufacturing of each such approved drug therapy, and ultimately to attain profitability. The Company intends to seek additional funding through debt and equity offerings to fund its business plan. There can be no assurance, however, that the Company will be successful in these endeavors.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of the condensed consolidated financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP") requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Cash

The Company considers all highly liquid debt instruments with original maturities of three months or less when acquired to be cash equivalents. The Company had no cash equivalents as of November 30, 2012 or May 31, 2012. Cash and cash equivalents are maintained at financial institutions and, at times, balances may exceed federally insured limits. The Company has never experienced any losses related to these balances. All of the Company's non-interest bearing cash balances were fully insured at November 30, 2012 due to a temporary federal program in effect from December 31, 2010 through December 31, 2012. Under the program, there is no limit on the amount of insurance for eligible accounts. Beginning January 1, 2013, insurance coverage reverts to \$250,000 per depositor at each financial institution, and our non-interest bearing cash balances may again exceed federally insured limits.

Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

The Company evaluates the carrying value of long-lived assets under U.S. GAAP, which requires impairment losses to be recorded on long-lived assets used in operations when indicators of impairment are present and the undiscounted future cash flows estimated to be generated by those assets are less than the assets' carrying amount. If such assets are impaired, the impairment to be recognized is measured by the amount by which the carrying amount of the assets exceeds the fair value of the assets. Assets to be disposed of are reported at the lower of the carrying value or fair value, less costs to sell. There were no impairment charges for the three and six months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011, and for the period October 28, 2003 through November 30, 2012.

Research and Development

Research and development costs are expensed as incurred.

Financial Instruments

At November 30, 2012 and May 31, 2012, the carrying value of the Company's financial instruments approximates fair value due to the short-term maturity of the instruments. The Company's notes payable have market rates of interest, and accordingly, the carrying values of the notes approximate the fair value.

Stock-Based Compensation

U.S. GAAP requires companies to measure the cost of employee services received in exchange for the award of equity instruments based on the fair value of the award at the date of grant. The expense is to be recognized over the period during which an employee is required to provide services in exchange for the award (requisite service period).

The Company accounts for common stock options and common stock warrants based on the fair market value of the instrument using the Black-Scholes option pricing model utilizing certain weighted average assumptions such as expected stock price volatility, term of the options and warrants, risk-free interest rates, and expected dividend yield at the grant date. The risk-free interest rate assumption is based upon observed interest rates appropriate for the expected term of the stock options. The expected volatility is based on the historical volatility of the Company's common stock at consistent intervals. The Company has not paid any dividends on its common stock since its inception and does not anticipate paying dividends on its common stock in the foreseeable future. The computation of the expected option term is based on the "simplified method," as the Company's stock options are "plain vanilla" options and the Company has a limited history of exercise data. For common stock options and warrants with periodic vesting, the Company recognizes the related compensation costs associated with these options and warrants on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period.

U.S. GAAP requires forfeitures to be estimated at the time of grant and revised, if necessary, in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from those estimates. Based on limited historical experience of forfeitures, the Company estimated future unvested option forfeitures at 0% for all periods presented.

Deferred Offering Costs

In connection with a stock rescission liability as discussed at Note 3, the Company has recorded approximately \$559,000 and \$677,000 in deferred offering costs as of November 30, 2012 and May 31, 2012, respectively. These deferred offering costs have been recorded as a current asset for the respective periods. The asset will be offset against equity and reduce equity at the end of the applicable period the investors described in Note 3 do not pursue their rescission rights and retain their shares. Conversely, if the investors pursue their rescission rights and forfeit their shares, the deferred offering costs will be expensed at that time.

Stock for Services

The Company periodically issues common stock, warrants and common stock options to consultants for various services. Costs for these transactions are measured at the fair value of the consideration received or the fair value of the equity instruments issued, whichever is more reliably measurable. The value of the common stock is measured at the earlier of (i) the date at which a firm commitment for performance by the counterparty to earn the equity instruments is reached or (ii) the date at which the counterparty's performance is complete.

Loss Per Common Share

Basic loss per share is computed by dividing the net loss by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted loss per share is computed by dividing net loss by the weighted average common shares and potentially dilutive common share equivalents. The effects of potential common stock equivalents are not included in computations when their

effect is anti-dilutive. Because of the net losses for all periods presented, the basic and diluted weighted average shares outstanding are the same since including the additional shares would have an anti-dilutive effect on the loss per share calculation. Common stock options and warrants to purchase 17,968,340 and 7,948,076 shares of common stock were not included in the computation of basic and diluted weighted average common shares outstanding for the three and six months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, as inclusion would be anti-dilutive for these periods. Additionally as of November 30, 2012, 96,100 shares of Series B convertible preferred stock can potentially convert into 961,000 shares of common stock, and \$5,648,250 of convertible debt can potentially convert into 7,531,000 shares of common stock.

Income Taxes

Deferred taxes are provided on the asset and liability method whereby deferred tax assets are recognized for deductible temporary differences and operating loss and tax credit carry forwards and deferred tax liabilities are recognized for taxable temporary differences. Temporary differences are the differences between the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and their tax bases. Future tax benefits for net operating loss carryforwards are recognized to the extent that realization of these benefits is considered more likely than not. Deferred tax assets are reduced by a valuation allowance when, in the opinion of management, it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized.

The Company follows the provisions of FASB ASC 740-10 "Uncertainty in Income Taxes" (ASC 740-10). A reconciliation of the beginning and ending amount of unrecognized tax benefits has not been provided since there are no unrecognized benefits at May 31, 2012 or 2011 and since the date of adoption. The Company has not recognized interest expense or penalties as a result of the implementation of ASC 740-10. If there were an unrecognized tax benefit, the Company would recognize interest accrued related to unrecognized tax benefit in interest expense and penalties in operating expenses. The Company is subject to examination by the Internal Revenue Service and state tax authorities for tax years ending after 2007.

Consolidated Balance Sheets (Parenthetical) (USD \$)

Nov. 30, 2012 May 31, 2012

| Series B Convertible preferred stock, par value | | |
|--|---------------|-------------|
| Series B Convertible preferred stock, shares authorized | 400,000 | 400,000 |
| Series B Convertible preferred stock, shares issued | 96,100 | 98,900 |
| Series B Convertible preferred stock, shares outstanding | 96,100 | 98,900 |
| Common stock, par value | | |
| Common stock, shares authorized | 100,000,000 | 100,000,000 |
| Common stock, shares outstanding | 29,906,371 | 28,636,530 |
| Common stock, shares issued | 30,106,371 | 28,836,530 |
| Treasury stock, shares | 200,000 | 200,000 |

Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Policies) Basis of Presentation

3 Months Ended Nov. 30, 2012

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with

Basis of Presentation

accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP") and reflect all adjustments, consisting solely of normal recurring adjustments, needed to fairly present the financial results for these periods. The consolidated financial statements and notes are presented as permitted by Form 10-Q. Accordingly, certain information and note disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America have been omitted. The accompanying consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the financial statements for the fiscal years ended May 31, 2012 and 2011 and notes thereto in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2012, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on August 21, 2012. Operating results for the three and six months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the entire year. In the opinion of management, all adjustments consisting only of normal recurring adjustments necessary for a fair statement of (a) the results of operations for the three and six month periods ended November 30, 2012 and 2011 and the period October 28, 2003 through November 30, 2012, (b) the financial position at November 30, 2012, and (c) cash flows for the six month periods ended November 30, 2012 and 2011 and the period October 28, 2003 through November 30, 2012 have been made.

Principles of Consolidation

Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of CytoDyn Inc. and its wholly owned subsidiaries, AGTI and CVM. All intercompany transactions and balances are eliminated in consolidation.

Reclassifications Reclassifications

Certain prior year amounts shown in the accompanying consolidated financial statements have been reclassified to conform to the fiscal 2012 presentation. These reclassifications did not have any effect on total current assets, total assets, total current liabilities, total liabilities, total shareholders' equity (deficit), or net loss.

Going Concern

Going Concern

The accompanying financial statements have been prepared on a going concern basis, which contemplates the realization of assets and the satisfaction of liabilities in the normal course of business. As shown in the accompanying consolidated financial statements, the Company is currently in the development stage with losses for all periods presented. The Company incurred a net loss of \$4,723,652 for the six months ended November 30, 2012, has an accumulated deficit of \$29,158,170, and a working capital deficit of \$3,055,255 as of November 30, 2012. These factors, among others, raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern.

The consolidated financial statements do not include any adjustments relating to the recoverability of assets and classification of liabilities that might be necessary should the Company be unable to continue as a going concern. The Company's continuation as a going concern is dependent upon its ability to obtain additional operating capital, complete development

of one or more of its drug therapies, obtain U.S. Food & Drug Administration ("FDA") approval, outsource manufacturing of each such approved drug therapy, and ultimately to attain profitability. The Company intends to seek additional funding through debt and equity offerings to fund its business plan. There can be no assurance, however, that the Company will be successful in these endeavors.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of the condensed consolidated financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP") requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Cash

The Company considers all highly liquid debt instruments with original maturities of three months or less when acquired to be cash equivalents. The Company had no cash equivalents as of November 30, 2012 or May 31, 2012. Cash and cash equivalents are maintained at financial institutions and, at times, balances may exceed federally insured limits. The Company has never experienced any losses related to these balances. All of the Company's non-interest bearing cash balances were fully insured at November 30, 2012 due to a temporary federal program in effect from December 31, 2010 through December 31, 2012. Under the program, there is no limit on the amount of insurance for eligible accounts. Beginning January 1, 2013, insurance coverage reverts to \$250,000 per depositor at each financial institution, and our non-interest bearing cash balances may again exceed federally insured limits.

Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

The Company evaluates the carrying value of long-lived assets under U.S. GAAP, which requires impairment losses to be recorded on long-lived assets used in operations when indicators of impairment are present and the undiscounted future cash flows estimated to be generated by those assets are less than the assets' carrying amount. If such assets are impaired, the impairment to be recognized is measured by the amount by which the carrying amount of the assets exceeds the fair value of the assets. Assets to be disposed of are reported at the lower of the carrying value or fair value, less costs to sell. There were no impairment charges for the three and six months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011, and for the period October 28, 2003 through November 30, 2012.

Research and Development

Impairment of Long-Lived

Use of Estimates

Cash

Assets

Research and Development

Research and development costs are expensed as incurred.

Financial Instruments Financial Instruments

At November 30, 2012 and May 31, 2012, the carrying value of the Company's financial instruments approximates fair value due to the short-term maturity of the instruments. The Company's notes payable have market rates of interest, and accordingly, the carrying values of the notes approximate the fair value.

Stock-Based Compensation

Stock-Based Compensation

U.S. GAAP requires companies to measure the cost of employee services received in exchange for the award of equity instruments based on the fair value of the award at the date of grant. The expense is to be recognized over the period during which an employee is required to provide services in exchange for the award (requisite service period).

The Company accounts for common stock options and common stock warrants based on the fair market value of the instrument using the Black-Scholes option pricing model utilizing certain weighted average assumptions such as expected stock price volatility, term of the options and warrants, risk-free interest rates, and expected dividend yield at the grant date. The risk-free interest rate assumption is based upon observed interest rates appropriate for the expected term of the stock options. The expected volatility is based on the historical volatility of the Company's common stock at consistent intervals. The Company has not paid any dividends on its common stock since its inception and does not anticipate paying dividends on its common stock in the foreseeable future. The computation of the expected option term is based on the "simplified method," as the Company's stock options are "plain vanilla" options and the Company has a limited history of exercise data. For common stock options and warrants with periodic vesting, the Company recognizes the related compensation costs associated with these options and warrants on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period.

U.S. GAAP requires forfeitures to be estimated at the time of grant and revised, if necessary, in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from those estimates. Based on limited historical experience of forfeitures, the Company estimated future unvested option forfeitures at 0% for all periods presented.

Deferred Offering Costs

In connection with a stock rescission liability as discussed at Note 3, the Company has recorded approximately \$559,000 and \$677,000 in deferred offering costs as of November 30, 2012 and May 31, 2012, respectively. These deferred offering costs have been recorded as a current asset for the respective periods. The asset will be offset against equity and reduce equity at the end of the applicable period the investors described in Note 3 do not pursue their rescission rights and retain their shares. Conversely, if the investors pursue their rescission rights and forfeit their shares, the deferred offering costs will be expensed at that time.

Stock for Services

The Company periodically issues common stock, warrants and common stock options to consultants for various services. Costs for these transactions are measured at the fair value of the consideration received or the fair value of the equity instruments issued, whichever is more reliably measurable. The value of the common stock is measured at the earlier of (i) the date at which a firm commitment for performance by the counterparty to earn the equity instruments is reached or (ii) the date at which the counterparty's performance is complete.

Loss Per Common Share

Stock for Services

Deferred Offering Costs

Loss Per Common Share

Basic loss per share is computed by dividing the net loss by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted loss per share is computed by dividing net loss by the weighted average common shares and potentially dilutive common share equivalents. The effects of potential common stock equivalents are not included in computations when their effect is anti-dilutive. Because of the net losses for all periods presented, the basic and diluted weighted average shares outstanding are the same since including the additional shares would

have an anti-dilutive effect on the loss per share calculation. Common stock options and warrants to purchase 17,968,340 and 7,948,076 shares of common stock were not included in the computation of basic and diluted weighted average common shares outstanding for the three and six months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively, as inclusion would be anti-dilutive for these periods. Additionally as of November 30, 2012, 96,100 shares of Series B convertible preferred stock can potentially convert into 961,000 shares of common stock, and \$5,648,250 of convertible debt can potentially convert into 7,531,000 shares of common stock.

Income Taxes

Deferred taxes are provided on the asset and liability method whereby deferred tax assets are recognized for deductible temporary differences and operating loss and tax credit carry forwards and deferred tax liabilities are recognized for taxable temporary differences. Temporary differences are the differences between the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and their tax bases. Future tax benefits for net operating loss carryforwards are recognized to the extent that realization of these benefits is considered more likely than not. Deferred tax assets are reduced by a valuation allowance when, in the opinion of management, it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized.

The Company follows the provisions of FASB ASC 740-10 "Uncertainty in Income Taxes" (ASC 740-10). A reconciliation of the beginning and ending amount of unrecognized tax benefits has not been provided since there are no unrecognized benefits at May 31, 2012 or 2011 and since the date of adoption. The Company has not recognized interest expense or penalties as a result of the implementation of ASC 740-10. If there were an unrecognized tax benefit, the Company would recognize interest accrued related to unrecognized tax benefit in interest expense and penalties in operating expenses. The Company is subject to examination by the Internal Revenue Service and state tax authorities for tax years ending after 2007.

Income Taxes

| Document and Entity Information | 6 Months Ended Nov. 30, 2012 | Jan. 03, 2013 |
|--|---------------------------------|---------------|
| Document Information [Line Items] | | |
| Document Type | 10-Q | |
| Amendment Flag | false | |
| Document Period End Date | Nov. 30, 2012 | |
| Document Fiscal Year Focus | 2013 | |
| Document Fiscal Period Focus | Q2 | |
| Trading Symbol | CYDY | |
| Entity Registrant Name | CYTODYN INC | |
| Entity Central Index Key | 0001175680 | |
| Current Fiscal Year End Date | 05-31 | |
| Entity Filer Category | Smaller Reporting Company | y |
| Entity Common Stock, Shares Outstandin | g | 30,016,349 |

Convertible Instruments (Tables) Activity Related to Notes

3 Months Ended Nov. 30, 2012

During the three months ended November 30, 2012, activity related to the Notes were as follows:

| Face amount of notes | \$(5,648,250) |
|-------------------------------|---------------|
| Debt discounts | 5,648,250 |
| Amortization of debt discount | (257,303) |
| Carrying value of the notes | (257,303) |

| Consolidated Statements of | 3 Mont | 3 Months Ended | | hs Ended | 109 Months Ended |
|---|------------------|-----------------------|------------------|------------------|-------------------------|
| Operations (USD \$) | Nov. 30, 2012 | Nov. 30, 2011 | Nov. 30, 2012 | Nov. 30, 2011 | Nov. 30, 2012 |
| Operating expenses: | | | | | |
| General and administrative | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ 20,230,184 |
| | 1,267,669 | 1,011,383 | | 1,652,186 | \$ 20,230,101 |
| Amortization & depreciation | 434 | 392 | 825 | 1,230 | 183,687 |
| Research and development | 161,000 | 169,179 | 221,455 | 342,639 | 2,980,950 |
| Legal fees | 214,426 | 310,842 | 465,230 | 654,365 | 3,355,861 |
| Total operating expenses | 1,643,529 | 1,491,796 | 4,455,802 | 2,650,420 | 26,750,682 |
| Operating loss | (1,643,529 |)(1,491,796 |)(4,455,802 |)(2,650,420 |)(26,750,682) |
| Interest income | | | | | 1,627 |
| Extinguishment of debt | 50,426 | | 50,426 | | 387,768 |
| Interest expense: | | | | | |
| Interest on convertible debt | (304,847) | | (304,847) | (2,063) | (1,041,773) |
| Interest on notes payable | (10,536) | (5,603) | (13,429) | (11,705) | (153,198) |
| Loss before income taxes | (1,908,486 |)(1,497,399 |)(4,723,652 |)(2,664,188 |)(27,556,258) |
| Provision for taxes on income | | | | | |
| <u>Net loss</u> | (1,908,486 |)(1,497,399 |)(4,723,652 |)(2,664,188 |)(27,556,258) |
| Constructive preferred stock dividends | | | | | (6,000,000) |
| Convertible preferred stock dividends | | | (1,400) | | (98,693) |
| Net loss applicable to common shareholders | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ (33,654,951) |
| | (1,908,486 | 6)(1,497,399 |)(4,725,052 |)(2,664,188 | $)^{\psi}$ (55,057,751) |
| Basic and diluted loss per share | \$ (0.06) | \$ (0.07) | \$ (0.16) | \$ (0.12) | \$ (2.24) |
| Basic and diluted weighted average common shares outstanding | 29,866,073 | 3 22,290,982 | 2 29,396,092 | 2 22,290,982 | 2 15,041,220 |

Recent Accounting Pronouncements Recent Accounting

Pronouncements

3 Months Ended Nov. 30, 2012

Note 7 - Recent Accounting Pronouncements

Other recent accounting pronouncements issued by the FASB (including its EITF), the AICPA, and the SEC did not or are not believed by management to have a material impact on the Company's present or future financial statements.

Common Stock Issued for Services

Common Stock Issued for Services

3 Months Ended Nov. 30, 2012

Note 6 - Common Stock Issued for Services

During the six months ended November 30, 2012, the Company issued 16,230 and 7,810 fully vested shares of common stock at \$.77 and \$1.60 per share to directors for past services, and recognized \$12,500 and \$25,000 in stock-based compensation for the three and six months ended November 30, 2012.

During the six months ended November 30, 2012, the Company issued 60,000 shares of common stock to a consultant at \$2.68 per share, which was the fair value at the commitment date, and is being amortized over the requisite service period. During the three and six months ended November 30, 2012, the Company recognized \$8,000 and \$161,000 in stock-based compensation related to this grant.

| Convertible Instruments - Additional Information | 3 Months Ended | 6 Months Ended | | | |
|---|-------------------|-------------------|-----------------|-----------------|------------------|
| (Detail) (USD \$) | Nov. 30, 2012 | Nov. 30, 2012 | May 31, 2012 | May 31, 2010 | Apr. 30, 2010 |
| Class of Stock [Line Items] | | | | | |
| Preferred Stock, Shares issued | 96,100 | 96,100 | 98,900 | | |
| Preferred Stock, Share price | | | | \$ 5.00 | |
| Proceeds from issuance of preferred stock shares | \$ 405,718 | \$ 405,718 | \$ 451,993 | \$ 2,009,000 | |
| Preferred stock, shares outstanding | 96,100 | 96,100 | 98,900 | | |
| Convertible note conversion price per share | \$ 0.75 | \$ 0.75 | | | |
| Common stock, shares authorized | 100,000,000 | 100,000,000 | 100,000,000 |) | 100,000,000 |
| Constructive dividend to Preferred stock holders | | 6,000,000 | | | |
| Liquidation preference on common shares | 5.00 | 5.00 | | | |
| Dividends are payable to preferred stock | | \$ 0.25 | | | |
| holders | | | | | |
| Face amount of notes | \$ 5,648,250 | \$ 5,648,250 | | | |
| Earliest date for repayment of principal on notes | Oct. 01, 2015 | | | | |
| Latest date for repayment of principal on | Nov. 30, 2015 | | | | |
| notes | , | | | | |
| Investor | | | | | |
| Class of Stock [Line Items] | | | | | |
| Interest on convertible notes payment start date | Apr. 01, 2013 | | | | |
| Warrants to purchase common shares, | 7,530,676 | 7,530,676 | | | |
| <u>shares</u> Minimum | | | | | |
| Minimum Class of Stock [Line Items] | | | | | |
| Interest rate on convertible notes | 5.00% | 5.00% | | | |
| Minimum Investor | 5.0070 | 2.0070 | | | |
| Class of Stock [Line Items] | | | | | |
| Warrants exercise price per share | 1.50 | 1.50 | | | |
| Warrants exercisable expiration date | Oct. 01, 2014 | | | | |
| Maximum | , | | | | |
| Class of Stock [Line Items] | | | | | |
| Interest rate on convertible notes | 10.00% | 10.00% | | | |
| Maximum Investor | | | | | |
| Class of Stock [Line Items] | | | | | |
| Warrants exercise price per share | 2.00 | 2.00 | | | |
| Warrants exercisable expiration date | Nov. 30, 2014 | | | | |
| Series B convertible preferred stock | | | | | |

| Class of Stock [Line Items] | | | |
|---------------------------------------|--------|--------|---------|
| Preferred Stock, Shares issued | | | 400,000 |
| Preferred stock, shares outstanding | 96,100 | 96,100 | |
| Common Stock | | | |
| Class of Stock [Line Items] | | | |
| Preferred Stock, Share price | | | \$ 10 |
| Convertible note conversion price per | | | \$ 0.50 |
| share | | | φ 0.50 |

Stock Options and Warrants (Tables)

3 Months Ended Nov. 30, 2012

Stock Option and Warrant Activity

The following table represents stock option and warrant activity as of and for the six months ended November 30, 2012:

| | | | Weighted Average | |
|---------------------------------------|------------|----------------|---------------------|-----------------|
| | | Weighted | Remaining | |
| | Number of | Average | Contractual Life | Aggregate |
| | Shares | Exercise Price | in Years | Intrinsic Value |
| Options and warrants | | | | |
| outstanding - May | | | | |
| 31, 2012 | 10,327,664 | \$ 1.60 | 3.20 | \$2,308,279 |
| Granted | 9,145,676 | \$ 1.70 | | |
| Exercised | (755,000) | \$ 0.25 | | |
| Forfeited/expired/ | | | | |
| cancelled | (750,000) | \$ 2.00 | | |
| Options and warrants outstanding – | | | | |
| November 30, 2012 | 17,968,340 | \$ 1.69 | 2.17 | \$3,092,853 |
| Outstanding exercisable | | | | |
| – November 30, 2012 | 16,376,596 | \$ 1.65 | 2.12 | \$3,088,165 |

Acquisitions

Acquisitions

3 Months Ended Nov. 30, 2012

Note 10 - Acquisitions

As discussed in Note 9 above, the Company consummated an asset purchase on October 16, 2012 and paid \$3,500,000 for certain assets, including intellectual property, certain related licenses and sublicenses, FDA filings and various liquid forms of the PRO 140 drug product. The Company followed the guidance in Financial Accounting Standards topic 805 to determine if the Company acquired a business. Based on the prescribed accounting, the Company acquired assets, and not a business. As of November 30, 2012, the Company recorded \$3,500,000 of intangible assets and recorded an assumed liability of \$150,000 in connection with the Asset Purchase Agreement. The Company has not yet obtained a final valuation for the acquired assets, as recorded at November 30, 2012, may be retrospectively adjusted pending the final third-party valuation. As of the date of this filing, management cannot reasonably estimate the likelihood of paying the milestone payments and royalties, and accordingly, as of November 30, 2012, has not accrued any liabilities related to these contingent payments, as more fully described above in Note 9.

Related Party Transactions

3 Months Ended Jan. 11, 2013

Related Party Transactions

Note 8 - Related Party Transactions

In May, July and September of 2007, the Company issued a total of \$150,000 in promissory notes with a stated interest rate of 14% to a director of the Company. As of November 30, 2012, the balance payable on the notes is \$47,601. The Company has classified the balance as short-term obligation as of November 30, 2012, as the Company's intention is to pay the note completely in the next twelve months.

The above terms and amounts are not necessarily indicative of the terms and amounts that would have been incurred had comparable transactions been entered into with independent parties.

Commitments and Contingencies Commitments and Contingencies

3 Months Ended Nov. 30, 2012

Note 9 - Commitments and Contingencies

On July 25, 2012, the Company and Kenneth J. Van Ness entered into a Transition Agreement (the "Transition Agreement"). Pursuant to the Transition Agreement, Mr. Van Ness stepped down as the Chairman of the Board, effective immediately. In addition, Mr. Van Ness agreed to step down as the President and CEO of the Company (see Note 10 below). Mr. Van Ness ceased to be a director on December 12, 2012, and Gregory A. Gould, a current member of the Board, serves as Chairman of the Board.

The Transition Agreement provides that, in lieu of any compensation otherwise payable to Mr. Van Ness under the Executive Employment Agreement, dated April 16, 2012, but effective as of August 9, 2011 (the "Employment Agreement"), by and between the Company and Mr. Van Ness, during the period beginning on July 18, 2012 through October 16, 2012 (the "Transition Period") Mr. Van Ness will be paid a salary equal to \$13,890 per month and will continue to receive, during the Transition Period, the fringe benefits, indemnification and miscellaneous business expense benefits provided for in the Employment Agreement. Mr. Van Ness is also entitled to (i) receive a cash severance payment equal to \$13,890 per month for 33 months after the end of the Transition Period, (ii) the opportunity to elect the timing of distribution of his account balance in the Company's 401(k) Plan, (iii) reimbursement for continuing health care insurance coverage under COBRA for nine months, and (iv) all amounts due by the Company to an affiliate of Mr. Van Ness for every month that the Company continued to occupy a portion of the real property owned by an affiliate of Mr. Van Ness located at 110 Crenshaw Lake Road, Lutz, Florida.

The Transition Agreement also provides that: (i)(A) the CytoDyn Inc. Stock Option Award Agreement, dated December 6, 2010, with Mr. Van Ness is amended to provide for immediate vesting of all of the 500,000 options granted at \$1.19 per share, and (B) the CytoDyn Inc. Stock Option Award Agreement, dated April 16, 2012, but effective as of August 9, 2011, with Mr. Van Ness is amended to provide for (I) immediate vesting of 750,000 options; and (ii) the Company and Mr. Van Ness agreed that the expiration date of the 25,000 options granted to him on September 22, 2010, is August 8, 2016, although the Company amended the grants to waive the earlier expiration of such options if Mr. Van Ness no longer is in "Continuous Service" with the Company, as that term is defined in the Company's Stock Incentive Plan.

Pursuant to the terms of the Transition Agreement described above, as of November 30, 2012, the Company has accrued approximately \$462,000 in severance liabilities. The Company accrued for the severance to be paid to Mr. Van Ness, as Mr. Van Ness has no significant continuing service obligation to the Company. Additionally, related to the modification of the above stock option awards to Mr. Van Ness, the Company recognized approximately \$1,128,000 of stock-based compensation expense during the six months ended November 30, 2012. This amount was determined based on the provisions of the above Transition Agreement, including the impact of the accelerated vesting and forfeitures.

Effective July 25, 2012, the Company entered into an Asset Purchase Agreement (the "Asset Purchase Agreement") with Progenics Pharmaceuticals, Inc. ("Progenics") to acquire from Progenics its proprietary HIV viral-entry inhibitor drug candidate PRO 140 ("PRO 140"), a

humanized anti-CCR5 monoclonal antibody, as well as certain other related assets, including the existing inventory of bulk PRO 140 drug product, intellectual property, certain related licenses and sublicenses, and United States Food and Drug Administration ("FDA") regulatory filings. The terms of the Asset Purchase Agreement provide for an initial cash payment at closing of \$3,500,000, as well as the following milestone payments and royalties: (i) \$2,500,000 at the time of the first dosing in a US Phase III trial or non-US equivalent; (ii) \$500,000 upon filing a New Drug Application with the FDA or other non-US equivalent; (iii) \$5,500,000 at the time of the first US new drug application approval by the FDA or other non-US approval for the sale of PRO 140; and (iv) royalty payments of up to eleven and one-half percent (11.5%) (comprised of 5% to Progenics and 3.5% and 3% to each of two sub-licensors to Progenics of certain patent estates) on net sales during the period beginning on the date of the first commercial sale of PRO 140 until the later of (a) the expiration of the last to expire patent included in the acquired assets, and (b) 10 years following the first commercial sale of PRO 140, in each case determined on a country-bycountry basis. The Asset Purchase Agreement also requires the Company to pay a minimum annual license maintenance fee of the greater of \$150,000 or the royalty fees paid on certain licensed products. On October 16, 2012, the acquisition of PRO 140 by the Company was closed and the Company paid \$3,500,000 in cash.

Subsequent Events

3 Months Ended Nov. 30, 2012

Subsequent Events

Note 11 - Subsequent Events

On December 10, 2012, a holder of two of the Company's convertible promissory notes totaling \$567,000 in principal exercised his right to convert such notes into 755,999 shares of common stock at a conversion price of \$0.75 per share.

On December 12, 2012, the Company's shareholders approved, at its Annual Meeting, the CytoDyn Inc. 2012 Equity Incentive Plan, which replaces the 2004 Stock Incentive Plan and provides for the issuance of up to 3,000,000 shares of common stock pursuant to various forms of incentive awards allowed under the 2012 Plan.

Effective December 28, 2012, the Company settled a disputed balance of approximately \$472,000 owed to its previous principal law firm in exchange for a cash payment of \$45,000 and 66,116 shares of Company common stock with a value of \$80,000 as determined by the closing price of the stock on December 24, 2012.

| Summary of Significant Accounting Policies - | 3 Month | s Ended | 6 Month | s Ended | 109 Months Ended | |
|---|------------------|---|---|---|---------------------|-----------------|
| Additional Information (Detail) (USD \$) | Nov. 30, 2012 | Nov. 30, 2011 | Nov. 30, 2012 | Nov. 30, 2011 | Nov. 30, 2012 | May 31, 2012 |
| Class of Stock [Line Items] | | | | | | |
| <u>Net loss</u> | \$ 1,908,486 | \$ 1,497,399 | \$ 94,723,652 | \$ 2,664,188 | \$ 27,556,258 | |
| Accumulated deficit | 29,158,170 | | 29,158,170 |) | 29,158,170 | |
| Working capital deficit | 3,055,255 | | 3,055,255 | | 3,055,255 | |
| Cash equivalents | 0 | | 0 | | 0 | |
| FDIC coverage per depositor | 250,000 | | 250,000 | | 250,000 | |
| Estimated future unvested option forfeitures | | | 0.00% | | | |
| Deferred offering costs | 559,440 | | 559,440 | | 559,440 | 677,327 |
| Common stock options and warrants to | 17 968 340 | 7 948 076 | 517,968,340 | 7 948 076 | 5 | |
| purchase | 17,900,910 | ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, | ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, | ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, | , , | |
| Convertible preferred stock, shares | 96,100 | | 96,100 | | 96,100 | 98,900 |
| outstanding | <i>.</i> | | 5 (40 0 50 | | 5 (40.250 | , |
| Face amount of notes | 5,648,250 | | 5,648,250 | | 5,648,250 | |
| Unrecognized benefits | \$ 0 | | \$ 0 | | \$ 0 | |
| Investor | | | | | | |
| Class of Stock [Line Items] | 7 520 676 | | 7 520 676 | | 7 520 676 | |
| Warrants to purchase common shares, shares | /,330,070 | | 7,530,676 | | 7,530,676 | |
| Series B convertible preferred stock | | | | | | |
| Class of Stock [Line Items] | | | | | | |
| <u>Convertible preferred stock, shares</u> outstanding | 96,100 | | 96,100 | | 96,100 | |
| Common stock shares issued up on conversion of preferred stock | | | 961,000 | | | |

| Stock Options and Warrants | 6 Months Ended | | | |
|---|--------------------|---------------------|--|--|
| (Detail) (USD \$) | Nov. 30, 2012 | May 31, 2012 | | |
| Stock option and warrant activity | | | | |
| Options and warrants outstanding, Number of Shares | 10,327,664 | | | |
| Granted, Number of Shares | 9,145,676 | | | |
| Exercised, Number of Shares | (755,000) | | | |
| Forfeited/expired/cancelled, Number of Shares | (750,000) | | | |
| Options and warrants outstanding, Number of Shares | 17,968,340 | 10,327,664 | | |
| Outstanding exercisable, Number of Shares | 16,376,596 | | | |
| Options and warrants outstanding, Weighted Average Exercise Price | \$ 1.60 | | | |
| Granted, Weighted Average Exercise Price | \$ 1.70 | | | |
| Exercised, Weighted Average Exercise Price | \$ 0.25 | | | |
| Forfeited/expired/cancelled, Weighted Average Exercise Price | \$ 2.00 | | | |
| Options and warrants outstanding, Weighted Average Exercise Price | \$ 1.69 | \$ 1.60 | | |
| Outstanding exercisable, Weighted Average Exercise Price | \$ 1.65 | | | |
| Options and warrants outstanding, Weighted Average Remaining | 2 years 2 months 1 | 3 years 2 months 12 | | |
| Contractual Life | day | days | | |
| Outstanding exercisable, Weighted Average Remaining Contractual | 2 years 1 month 13 | | | |
| Life | days | | | |
| Options and warrants outstanding, Aggregate Intrinsic Value | \$ 2,308,279 | | | |
| Options and warrants outstanding, Aggregate Intrinsic Value | 3,092,853 | 2,308,279 | | |
| Outstanding exercisable, Aggregate Intrinsic Value | \$ 3,088,165 | | | |

| Consolidated Statements of | 6 Mont | 109 Months Ended | |
|--|------------------|---------------------|---------------|
| Cash Flows (USD \$) | Nov. 30, 2012 | Nov. 30, 2011 | |
| Cash flows from operating activities | | | |
| <u>Net loss</u> | \$ | \$ | \$ |
| | (4,723,652 |)(2,664,188 |)(27,556,258) |
| Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used by operating | | | |
| <u>activities:</u> | | | |
| Amortization & depreciation | 825 | 1,230 | 183,687 |
| Loss on disposal of furniture and equipment | | 3,146 | 3,146 |
| Amortization of original issue discount | 257,303 | 2,063 | 976,568 |
| Extinguishment of debt | (50,426) | | (387,768) |
| Purchased in-process research and development | | | 274,399 |
| Stock-based compensation | 2,540,164 | 791,158 | 11,117,562 |
| Changes in current assets and liabilities: | | | |
| (Increase) decrease in prepaid expenses | 31,944 | , | |
| (Increase) decrease in other assets | 2,808 | | |
| Increase in accounts payable, accrued interest and accrued liabilities | 772,938 | 570,327 | 2,284,170 |
| Net cash used in operating activities | (1,168,096 |)(1,297,999 |)(13,177,459) |
| Cash flows from investing activities: | | | |
| Asset acquisition | (3,500,000 |) | (3,500,000) |
| Furniture and equipment purchases | (1,097) | | (22,180) |
| Net cash used in investing activities | (3,501,097 |) | (3,522,180) |
| Cash flows from financing activities: | | | |
| Capital contributions by president | | | 15,748 |
| Proceeds from notes payable to related parties | | | 705,649 |
| Preferred stock dividends | | | (1,500) |
| Payments on notes payable to related parties | (26,892) | | (266,882) |
| Proceeds from notes payable issued to individuals | | | 145,000 |
| Payments on notes payable issued to individuals | | | (34,500) |
| Proceeds from convertible notes payable | 5,648,250 | | 6,334,250 |
| Proceeds from the sale of common stock | | 390,000 | 8,966,072 |
| Proceeds from Series B convertible preferred stock | | | 2,009,000 |
| Purchase of treasury stock | | | (436,000) |
| Proceeds from sale of treasury stock | | | 559,210 |
| Deferred offering costs | | | (1,029,940) |
| Proceeds from issuance of stock of AITI acquisition | | | 512,200 |
| Proceeds from issuance of stock of AGTI acquisition | | | 100,000 |
| Proceeds from exercise of warrants | 192,500 | | 547,750 |
| Net cash provided by financing activities | 5,813,858 | 390,000 | 18,126,057 |
| Net change in cash | 1,144,665 | (907,999) | 1,426,418 |
| Cash, beginning of period | 284,991 | 1,037,818 | 3,238 |
| Cash, end of period | 1,429,656 | 129,819 | 1,429,656 |
| | | | |

Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information:

| Income taxes | | | |
|--|-----------|---------|--------------|
| Interest | 48,664 | 3,891 | 28,055 |
| Non-cash investing and financing transactions: | | | |
| Net assets acquired in exchange for common stock in CytoDyn/RexRay | | | 7,542 |
| business combination | | | 7,342 |
| Common stock issued to former officer to repay working capital advance | | | 5,000 |
| Common stock issued for convertible debt | | | 662,000 |
| Common stock issued for debt | | | 245,582 |
| Common stock issued for accrued interest payable | | | 20,956 |
| Options to purchase common stock issued for debt | | | 62,341 |
| Original issue discount and intrinsic value of beneficial conversion feature | 5,648,250 | | 6,376,516 |
| related to debt issued with warrants | 5,040,250 | | 0,570,510 |
| Common stock issued for preferred stock | | | 167,500 |
| Treasury stock issued for prepaid services | | | 118,291 |
| Common stock issued on payment of accounts payable | | | 49,000 |
| Preferred and common stock subject to rescission | 652,500 | 629,000 | 3,096,500 |
| Amortization of deferred offering costs related to rescission liability | 117,887 | 166,520 | 316,194 |
| Common stock issued for Series B convertible preferred stock | 14,000 | | 1,521,484 |
| Series B convertible preferred stock dividends | 1,400 | | 98,693 |
| Accrued salaries related party contributed as capital | | | 229,500 |
| Stock subscription receivable for options exercised | | 63,600 | 63,600 |
| Constructive dividend | | | \$ 6,000,000 |
| | | | |

Stock Options and Warrants

3 Months Ended Nov. 30, 2012

Stock Options and Warrants

Note 5 - Stock Options and Warrants

The Company has one stock-based equity plan at November 30, 2012. Pursuant to the 2004 Stock Incentive Plan, as amended (the "Plan"), which was originally adopted by the Company's shareholders in 2005, the Company was authorized to issue options to purchase up to 7,600,000 shares of the Company's common stock. As of November 30, 2012, the Company had 3,658,500 shares available for future stock option grants under the Plan. See Note 11 for shareholder approval of the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan, which was approved on December 12, 2012.

During the six months ended November 30, 2012, the Company granted a total of 125,000 common stock options to directors with an exercise price of \$1.55 per share, which vest in quarterly increments over one year and have an expiration date of five years from the date of grant. The average grant date fair value related to these options was \$.92 per share.

During the six months ended November 30, 2012, the Company granted a total of 225,000 common stock options to employees with an exercise price of \$1.80 per share. Fifty percent of the options vested immediately, and 50% vest in October 2013. The options have an expiration date of three years from the date of grant. The average grant date fair value related to these options was \$.89 per share.

During the six months ended November 30, 2012, the Company granted a total of 515,000 common stock warrants to consultants with exercise prices ranging from \$1.00 to \$5.00 per share. The warrants have varying vesting terms, but will all be fully vested by April 2013. The expiration dates for the warrants range from September 2014 to October 2015. The average grant date fair value related to these warrants was \$.56 per share.

Related to certain settled litigation, as disclosed in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2012, the Company granted warrants for 750,000 common shares to consultants at an exercise price of \$.25 per share. All compensation expense associated with the warrants was recognized at May 31, 2012. The consultants exercised all the warrants during the six months ended November 30, 2012.

As discussed in Note 4, the Company issued warrants to purchase 7,530,676 common shares to investors. The grant date fair value of the warrants was \$.77 per share.

Net cash proceeds from the exercise of common stock warrants were \$192,500 for the six months ended November 30, 2012.

Compensation expense related to stock options and warrants was approximately \$742,000 and \$2,354,000, and \$550,000 and \$791,000 for the three and six months ended November 30, 2012 and 2011, respectively. The grant date fair value of options and warrants vested during the three and six month periods ended November 30, 2012 and 2011 was \$6,433,000 and \$8,525,000, and \$245,000 and \$456,000, respectively. As of November 30, 2012, there was approximately \$2,402,000 of unrecognized compensation costs related to share-based payments for unvested options, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 1.76 years.

The following table represents stock option and warrant activity as of and for the six months ended November 30, 2012:

| | | Weighted | Weighted Average Remaining | |
|---------------------------------------|------------|----------------|----------------------------------|-----------------|
| | Number of | Average | Contractual Life | Aggregate |
| | Shares | Exercise Price | in Years | Intrinsic Value |
| Options and warrants | | | | |
| outstanding - May | | | | |
| 31, 2012 | 10,327,664 | \$ 1.60 | 3.20 | \$2,308,279 |
| Granted | 9,145,676 | \$ 1.70 | | |
| Exercised | (755,000) | \$ 0.25 | | |
| Forfeited/expired/ | | | | |
| cancelled | (750,000) | \$ 2.00 | | |
| Options and warrants outstanding – | | | | |
| November 30, 2012 | 17,968,340 | \$ 1.69 | 2.17 | \$3,092,853 |
| Outstanding exercisable | | | | |
| – November 30, 2012 | 16,376,596 | \$ 1.65 | 2.12 | \$3,088,165 |

| Common Stock Issued for | 3 Months Ende | d 6 Months Ended |
|--|---------------|------------------|
| Services - Additional Information (Detail) (USD \$) | Nov. 30, 2012 | Nov. 30, 2012 |
| Director | | |
| Common Stock Issued For Services [Line Items | 4 | |
| Stock-based compensation recognized | \$ 12,500 | \$ 25,000 |
| Director Transaction 01 | | |
| Common Stock Issued For Services [Line Items | 4 | |
| Common stock issued | | 16,230 |
| Issue price per share | \$ 0.77 | \$ 0.77 |
| Director Transaction 02 | | |
| Common Stock Issued For Services [Line Items | 1 | |
| Common stock issued | | 7,810 |
| Issue price per share | \$ 1.60 | \$ 1.60 |
| Consultant | | |
| Common Stock Issued For Services [Line Items | 1 | |
| Common stock issued | | 60,000 |
| Issue price per share | \$ 2.68 | \$ 2.68 |
| Stock-based compensation recognized | \$ 8,000 | \$ 161,000 |

| Organization - Additional | |
|----------------------------------|--|
| Information (Detail) | |